

CHIN YING YING

LIM FANG YEE

TAN KHA MUAN

A RESEARCH PROJECT SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE BACHELOR OF SOCIAL SCIENCE (HONS) PSYCHOLOGY FACULTY OF ARTS AND SOCIAL SCIENCE UNIVERSITI TUNKU ABDUL RAHMAN

MARCH.2019

Social support, sense of belonging, family functioning and life satisfaction

Chin Ying Ying, Lim Fang Yee, and Tan Kha Muan

Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman

This research project is submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the Bachelor of Social Science (Hons) Psychology, Faculty of Arts and Social Science, Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman. Submitted on March 2019.

FACULTY OF ARTS AND SOCIAL SCIENCE UNIVERSITI TUNKU ABDUL RAHMAN

Date: 25/03/2019

SUBMISSION OF FINAL YEAR PROJECT

It is hereby certified that Lim Fang Yee (15AAB02542) has completed this final year project entitled "Social support, sense of belonging and family functioning as predictor of life satisfaction among freshmen in Selangor, Malaysia." under supervision of Dr Gan Su Wan from the Department of Psychology and Counselling, Faculty of Arts and Social Science.

I understand that University will upload softcopy of my final year project in pdf format into UTAR Institutional Repository, which may be made accessible to UTAR community and public.

Yours truly,

Lim Fang Yee 15AAB02542

FACULTY OF ARTS AND SOCIAL SCIENCE UNIVERSITI TUNKU ABDUL RAHMAN

Date: 25/03/2019

SUBMISSION OF FINAL YEAR PROJECT

It is hereby certified that Chin Ying Ying (15AAB01604) has completed this final year project entitled "Social support, sense of belonging and family functioning as predictor of life satisfaction among freshmen in Selangor, Malaysia." under supervision of Dr Gan Su Wan from the Department of Psychology and Counselling, Faculty of Arts and Social Science.

I understand that University will upload softcopy of my final year project in pdf format into UTAR Institutional Repository, which may be made accessible to UTAR community and public.

Yours truly,

Chin Ying Ying 15AAB01604

FACULTY OF ARTS AND SOCIAL SCIENCE UNIVERSITI TUNKU ABDUL RAHMAN

Date: 25/03/2019

SUBMISSION OF FINAL YEAR PROJECT

It is hereby certified that Tan Kha Muan (15AAB05121) has completed this final year project entitled "Social support, sense of belonging and family functioning as predictor of life satisfaction among freshmen in Selangor, Malaysia." under supervision of Dr Gan Su Wan from the Department of Psychology and Counselling, Faculty of Arts and Social Science.

I understand that University will upload softcopy of my final year project in pdf format into UTAR Institutional Repository, which may be made accessible to UTAR community and public.

Yours truly,

Tan Kha Muan 15AAB05121

DEDICATION

We declare that the material contained in this paper is the end result of our own work and that due acknowledgement has been given in the bibliography and references to ALL sources be they printed, electronic or personal.

Name: CHIN YING YING

Student ID: 15AAB01604

Signed: _____

Date: 25/03/2019

Name: LIM FANG YEE

Student ID: 15AAB02542

Signed: _____

Date: 25/03/2019

Name: TAN KHA MUAN

Student ID: 15AAB05121

Signed: _____

Date: 25/03/2019

APPROVAL FORM

This research paper attached hereto, entitled "Social support, sense of belonging and family functioning as predictor of life satisfaction among freshmen in Selangor, Malaysia" prepared and submitted by" Chin Ying Ying, Lim Fang Yee and Tan Kha Muan" in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the Bachelor of Social Science (Hons) Psychology is hereby accepted.

Date: _____

Supervisor

(Dr Gan Su Wan)

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First of all, we would like to acknowledge and express our gratitude to our final year project supervisor, Dr. Gan Su Wan, for guiding us along the way in order to help us completing this thesis. The feedback and assistance was always greatly valued. In addition, we also appreciate greatly for her patience, guidance, comments, advices and sacrifices that smoothen our progress in completing our thesis.

Besides, we wish like to express our gratitude for our family and my friends for the emotional support. In addition, we are extremely grateful for our research participants who agreed to participate in our study. Without their assistance and cooperation, our thesis will not be completed. All of their feedbacks are invaluable in assisting us to complete our research project.

Furthermore, we would like to appreciate Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman (UTAR) for giving us this opportunity to do this thesis by providing all of the equipment, financial support and material required. It is impossible for us to complete the thesis without the support from UTAR.

Lastly, we would also like to express our gratitude to each of our groupmates that went through all the challenges together. The cooperation and efforts of every of the group member is the key factor to make this thesis successfully.

CHIN YING YING

LIM FANG YEE

TAN KHA MUAN

ABSTRACT

This study examined the relations of social support, family functioning and sense of belonging and life satisfaction among the first year university students. The participants are 251 first year undergraduate students (88 males and 163 females) who aged from 18 to 25 with a mean age of 21.5 years (SD = 2.58) in Selangor state. We randomly collected the data from the public and private universities in Selangor to have a better understanding of life satisfaction among first year undergraduate students. The research tool is a quantitative survey that consists of demographic information, Sense of Belonging Instrument (SOBI), Family Assessment Device (FAD), Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support (MSPSS), and Satisfaction with Life Scale (SWLS). The purpose to conduct this study was to fill the past research gap, to notify the society and to gain new insights about social support, family functioning, sense of belonging and life satisfaction. The present study found that family functioning and social support were significantly related to a university students' life satisfaction. The university students with higher level of family functioning and social support tend to have higher level of life satisfaction. Moreover, the study also determined that the mediating role of sense of belonging in the relation of family functioning and life satisfaction as well in the path of social support and life satisfaction. First year undergraduate students with higher level of social support reported to have higher level of life satisfaction through the contribution of sense of belonging while the higher level of family functioning lead to higher level of life satisfaction through the contribution of sense of belonging. In conclusion, the present study has pointed out that life satisfaction among the first year university students can be determined by family functioning, social support and sense of belonging.

Keywords: sense of belonging, family functioning, social support, life satisfaction

Table of contents

		Page	
Abstract		i	
Acknowledgements	3	ii	
Declaration		iii	
Approval form		iv	
List of table		V	
List of figure		vi	
List of Abbreviation	18	vii	
Chapters			
Ι	Introduction	1	
	1.1 Background of study		4
	1.2 Definition of terms		6
	1.3 Significance of study		7
	1.4 Statement of problem		10
	1.5 Research Objectives		10
	1.6 Research Questions		11
	1.7 Hypotheses		12
Π	Literature Review	13	
	2.1 Theoretical framework		16

	2.2 Conceptual Framework	17
	2.3 Past Studies	18
	Life satisfaction	18
	Family functioning	19
	Social support	20
	Sense of belonging	20
	Family functioning and life satisfaction	22
	Social support and life satisfaction	25
	Sense of belonging and life satisfaction	26
	Family functioning and sense of belonging	27
	Social support and sense of belonging	28
	Family functioning, sense of belonging and life satisfaction	29
	Social support, sense of belonging and life satisfaction	30
	2.4 Gap of Studies	30
III	Methodology 31	
	3.1 Research Design	31
	3.2 Sampling Techniques	33
	3.3 Data analysis	34
	3.4 Research Procedure	35

3.5 Instrumentation	37

3.6 Pilot study38

IV	Result	39	
	4.1 Preliminary Findings		39
	4.2 Main Findings of Study		39
	4.2.1 Pearson Correlation		41
	4.2.2 Multiple Regression		41
	4.2.3 Mediation		44
V	Discussion & Conclusion	45	

5.1 Discussion

Family functioning and sense of belonging	
Family functioning and life satisfaction	46
Social support and sense of belonging	47
Social support and life satisfaction	48
Sense of belonging and life satisfaction	48
Family functioning, social supports and life satisfaction	
Family functioning, sense of belonging and life satisfacti	
Social support, sense of belonging and life satisfaction	52
5.2 Conclusion	
5.3 Implications	
5.4 Limitations	55
5.5 Recommendations for future directions	

References

Appendices

	74
Appendix A. Participant informed consent	74
Appendix B. Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support (MSPSS)	75
Appendix C. Family Assessment Device (FAD)	80
Appendix D. Sense of Belonging Instrument (SOBI)	82
Appendix E. Satisfaction with Life Scale (SWLS)	83
Appendix F. Demographics Information	85
Appendix G. Table of frequency	86
Appendix H. Test of normality	91
Appendix I. Table of reliability	93
Appendix J. Table of correlation	94
Appendix K. Table of multiple of regression	99
Appendix L. Table of mediation	106
Appendix M. Turnitin report	114
Appendix N. Related documents	115

List of tables

Table	Page
1. Demographics Information of Participants	33
2. Display of Cronbach's alpha for SOBI, FAD, MSPSS and	38
SWLS in pilot study and real study	
3. Display of the normality in the real study	39
4. Summary of Pearson Correlation, Means, and Standard	
Deviation on Family Functioning, Social Support, Sense of	41
Belonging, and Life Satisfaction	
5. Multiple Regression for Life Satisfaction	41

List of figures

Figure	Page	
1. Self-Determination Theory Framework	13	
2. Family systems theory framework	15	
3. Conceptual framework of the mediating role of sense of		
belonging in the relation of family functioning, social support		
and life satisfaction		
4. Standardized regression coefficients for the relationship	43	
between family functioning and life satisfaction, controlling for		
sense of belonging		
5. Standardized regression coefficients for the relationship	44	
between social support and life satisfaction, controlling for sense		
of belonging		

List of Abbreviations

Abbreviations	Full name
SS	Social support
FF	Family Functioning
SOB	Sense of belonging
LS	Life satisfaction
TSS	Total score of social support
TFF	Total score of family functioning
TSOB	Total score of sense of belonging
TLS	Total score of life satisfaction

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background of study

In the 21^e century, the challenge faced by the universities is becoming hard as they strive to produce graduates for the society that keeps on transforming and developing from time to time. In order to achieve the requirement and expectation of the society, the universities in the modern era require their students to be excellence in not only academic study but also in soft skill as well (Malik, Nordin, Zakaria, & Sirun, 2013). According to Malik et al. (2013), this situation eventually has makes the university students face a greater challenge in their study as they need to achieve some certain criteria in order for them to graduate and success in multiple domains in the future.

Among the university students, the first year university students would face greater the challenge as compared to other year students. A study by Elias, Noordin, and Mahyuddin (2010) stated that the transition period which the student is moving from secondary education into tertiary education is important as this will determine the journey of the university student to be success or failure in the later university life. The first year university students have a higher chance to face difficulty in the transition period because they used to live in the comfort zone where they depend mostly on their family. Most of the first year university students take the transition period as the time to transform from adolescents into independent adults who do not have to be controlled by family and secondary school in certain aspect of life such as the rules set by their parent and rules in school that needed to be followed (Elias et al., 2010).

Many university students decided to withdraw from the tertiary education before graduation as they think the transition period is too challenging for them. This is because the university students need to overcome a lot of challenges in university especially during the first year (Elias et al, 2010). According to Elias et al (2010), the challenges that needed to overcome in the transition period include adapting into the new learning style, forming a new friendship and adjusting relationship with family for the students who left their hometown. The transition stage has forced the university student to be independent and if they are unable to cope with those challenges, they probably will face low life satisfaction in their university life.

There are factors that might associate with the degree of the life satisfaction of first year university student. Among the factors, family functioning is one of the important variables that might affect the life satisfaction of the first year university students. According to Botha and Booysen (2013), an individual's subjective wellbeing is strongly related to family functioning in term of relationship within the family members and the interaction between family members. Individual who perceived good family functioning from the family member is observed to felt satisfied toward daily life as it enhances the well-being of an individual to cope with the challenge faced. The individual's happiness and life satisfaction are deeply influenced by the nature of family functioning (Botha & Booysen, 2013). Hence, the family with normal functioning is able to improve an individual subjective well-being by providing sufficient support as it is important for individual happiness (Botha & Booysen, 2013; North et al, 2008).

Social support also serves as an important variable that associate with the life satisfaction of university students. According to Talwar and Fadzil (2013), the perceived social support in many aspects such as academic, emotional and financial

are considered as significant factors that could affect the success of university students. In addition, the social support within the university environment and outside the university are found to have great influence on student's success (Talwar & Fadzil, 2013). University students are in need of social support in order to cope with academic stress and other difficulties in their daily life. Thus, the university students seek for love, caring, trust and empathy from the person that is significant to them in associate with overcoming the difficulty in their university life.

Sense of belonging also plays an important role that may affect the life satisfaction of university students. According to the study by Mellor, Stokes, Firth, Hayashi, and Cummins (2008), every human being possesses the instinct needs at least minimum requirement for creating and maintaining a good, positive and lasting relationship with significant other. When the instinct need is unable to be met, it will eventually lead to the feeling of isolation and alienation within the social network (Mellor et al, 2008). From the previous research, the life satisfaction of an individual is associated with the degree of how the social interaction within the social network that contributes to the sense of belonging.

In between these two variables, the sense of belongings is being studied for the mediating effect for these two variables as the mediator. The sense of belonging of an individual may be associated with social support and family functioning which could be used to predict an individual's life satisfaction. According to Talwar and Fadzil (2013), the individual that found love and care from the social support group may eventually develop the sense of belongings toward one's social network such as family member, friends, and person who is significant to them. The university students who perceive that there is sufficient social support and well family

functioning within themselves are able to develop a good sense of belonging which would later contribute to the degree of life satisfaction.

In summary, family functioning, social support and sense of belongings can be the predicting factors for life satisfaction. By using the Self-Determination Theory (SDT) and Family systems theory to support the research ideas, the relationship between these variables can be studied and understood.

1.2 Definition of terms

Social support.

Conceptual definition. Social support is defined as any form of assistance that received by an individual from any other person who make contact with the individual (Nasurdin, Tan, & Khan, 2018). According to Coyle and Malecki (2018), social support can be understood as the behavior or act that is perceived as supportive by individual from the social network that may increase the overall functioning of the individual.

Operational definition. The extent of perceived support from social network that will be measure by using Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support where higher score indicates high social support.

Family Functioning.

Conceptual definition. Family system does not affect the physical and mental health of an individual's family structure. However, more smoothly the family member realizes their function in family, more healthy of the family members' mental health (Dai & Wang, 2015).

Operational definition. The extent to which university students feel that family function better in the family will be measure the overall family functioning by Family Assessment Device the higher score in healthy family functioning represent better family functioning.

Sense of belonging.

Conceptual definition. Sense of belonging emphasis an individual's psychological development of fitting in, acceptance, and support from a group or community (St Amand, Girard, & Smith, 2017). Moreover, sense of belonging also defined as a person feel an innate need to belong to a group and accept as part of it.

Operational definition. The extent to which university students feel personally accepted, respected, included and supported by others such as family or friends in their social environment. Sense of belonging will be measure by using Sense of Belonging Instrument (SOBI-P) which psychological state of the participants. The higher the score represent the higher the sense of belonging.

Life satisfaction.

Conceptual definition. Life satisfaction is an overall combination of feelings and attitudes about an individual's life at a particular point in time ranging from negative to positive. In another words, life satisfaction is the degree to which a person positively evaluates the overall quality of his or her life as-a-whole (Prasoon & Chaturvedi, 2016).

Operational definition. The overall quality of life among university students in Selangor, Malaysia would determine by social support, sense of belonging and family functioning. Life satisfaction will be measure by using Satisfaction with life scale

(SWLS), the higher the score, the higher the level of life satisfaction.

1.3 Significance of study

In this modern era, most of the university students have to deal with a lot of life stressors such as the high expectations, poor social support, lack of coping skills, financial and academic struggles, family factor and so on (Sani, 2018). Hence, wellfunctioning families are absolutely necessary to ensure the performance and productivity of an individual, which serve to improve the quality of life (Botha & Booysen, 2013). Moreover, social support is important for university students because it can be providing emotional and instrumental assistance from family, friends or neighbours (Zamani-Alavijeh, Dehkordi, & Shahry, 2017).

Therefore, with these justifications, life satisfaction is a fundamental and important aspect for every university students. First of all, this research was to fill the past research gap between social support and family functioning as the predictor of life satisfaction among university students because there are few studies were done on this topic. Most of the studies are done for adolescents' more than young adults and western countries (Ortiz-Ospina & Roser, 2013) more than in Asian countries (Ngoo, Tey & Tan, 2015). Nevertheless, there is no research study stated that how mediating role of sense of belonging in the relation of family functioning and social support relate to university students' life satisfaction. Therefore, this study was attempted to fill in the gap by assessing the social support, sense of belonging, family functioning on life satisfaction in the cohort of university students from Selangor, Malaysia.

Furthermore, our research aimed to notify the society, including the university that social support, sense of belonging and family functioning would serve as the

predictor of life satisfaction among university students in Malaysia. Based on the past research, sense of community can aid in helping students deal with the stressors of college adjustment because it provides supportive behaviour and environmental context (Suitor, 2013). Hence, this study was conducted to study the life satisfaction among university students in Selangor, so that these findings were able to motivate the university students to increase their sense of belonging towards their social relationship and family relationship. For instance, the counselling and guidance department can introduce programs or some strategies in campus to show their caring attitudes towards students. Therefore, it can help the student to enhance their sense of belonging.

Last but not least, this research generated some new insights to university students on how to connect themselves to others. According to Suitor (2013), friends, family, and significant others are important for university students because they can provide instrumental, informational, or emotional assistance for them. For instance, ineffective communicate with friends and family is a common challenge faced by most of the university students. Therefore, this study revealed that especially social support, sense of belonging and family functioning are important to determine life satisfaction among university students. Besides that, this research also provided a new insight to the future researches so they can expand the knowledge on other factors and their relationship with life satisfaction.

1.4 Statement of problem

Low level of life satisfaction among university students in Malaysia was seem to be more and more general. According to Tan and Ramzan (2017), there were 40%

high stress level of students who studies medical compare to students from other courses. Therefore, stress was one of the factors that predict life satisfaction among university students. Besides, negative mental health as the predictor of low life satisfaction. Furthermore, according to Malik, Nordin, Zakaria, and Sirun (2013), a person with positive wellness and good mental health indicate to have high life satisfaction.

Moreover, most of the first year university students were facing low level of life satisfaction because they leave home for their further study in other state, thus they need to adapt to the new environment, academic and relationship. Therefore, first-year students more likely to suffer in lonely, negative mental health and lower life satisfaction. According to Strenna et al. (2009) (as cited in Saleh, Camart, & Romo, 2017), there were 60% of first-year university students in the business field had severe psychological distress.

According to Sani (2018), she reported that a suicide case in Seremban Selangor, a 20 year-old girl deal with depression owed to her academic performance. The girl transferred from Kedah to Seremban in order to improve her academic performance in the new environment (Sani, 2018). A research conducted by Department of Community Health, Department of Psychiatry and Department of Family Medicine from Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia in 2013 (as cited in Sani, 2017), the research showed that there were 27.5% had moderate depression and 9.7% had severe depression; 34% had moderate anxiety and 29% had severe anxiety; 18.6% had moderate stress and 5.1% had severe stress. In the research conducted by Lee and Syaid (2017), mental health affected by few factors which included health condition, new learning environment, and relationship problem with family, peer and lecturers.

There was a research which conducted by Nabavi and Bijandi (2018), social support as the strongest predictor of university students' life satisfaction. A student with less social support such as family and friends tend to have lonelier in their life (Nabavi & Bijandi, 2018). Most of the lonely students more likely to use the online social network to fulfil their satisfaction of social and which could not obtain in reality (Hon & Chua, 2015).

Furthermore, social support was an important predictor that can influence the students' life satisfaction. When the students want to adapt to the new environment, they need to develop an understanding of new culture and establish a new social network (Yusoff, Jauhar, & Chelliah, 2010). According to Awang, Kutty, and Ahmad (2014), social support must important for the students' community because friends and family can help the first year university students to adapt to the new learning environment. Other than that, the support group in university and family is important for university students to build a social support group in order to achieve their need (Awang, Kutty, & Ahmad, 2014). A research conducted by Yusoff and Othman (2011), the international students more likely to seek support from their friends they met in their university life for interaction and needs of relationship because they do not want their family worry for them in other countries.

Furthermore, past researchers also stated that we can understand a person's family functioning predict the individual's life satisfaction (Pai & Arshat, 2016; Botha & Booysen, 2013). However, family functioning was getting less important among for university students compared to adolescent. Therefore, we used sense of belonging such as belong to family, friends, and significant other as the mediator in our research to find out that whether family functioning and social support are good predictor of life satisfaction among university students.

Therefore, to prevent these mental health issues, it is important to understand the family functioning and social support of the individual. Enhancing life satisfaction is important in the individual life because it prospectively predicts the mental health and stress of the individual (Johal & Sharma, 2016).

1.5 Research objectives

General objective. To study the relationship between family functioning, social support, sense of belonging, and life satisfaction.

Specific objectives.

- 1. To identify the relationship between family functioning and life satisfaction among university students.
- To identify the relationship between social support and life satisfaction among university students.
- To identify the relationship between sense of belonging and life satisfaction among university students.
- 4. To examine the predictors of life satisfaction.
- 5. To investigate the mediating effect of sense of belonging in the relations of family functioning and social support with life satisfaction.

1.6 Research questions

 Is there any significant relationship between family functioning and sense of belonging among university students?

- 2. Is there any significant relationship between family functioning and life satisfaction among university students?
- 3. Is there any significant relationship between social support and sense of belonging among university students?
- 4. Is there any significant relationship between social support and life satisfaction among university students?
- 5. Is there any significant relationship between sense of belonging and life satisfaction among university students?
- 6. Which is the unique predictor for life satisfaction?
- 7. To what extent does sense of belonging mediate the relationship between family functioning and life satisfaction?
- 8. To what extent does sense of belonging mediate the relationship between social support and life satisfaction?

1.7 Hypotheses

Ha1: There is a significant relationship between family functioning and sense of belonging among university students.

Ha2: There is a significant relationship between family functioning and life satisfaction among university students.

Ha3: There is a significant relationship between social support and sense of belonging among university students.

Ha4: There is a significant relationship between social support and life satisfaction among University students.

Ha5: There is a significant relationship between sense of belonging and life satisfaction among university students.

Ha6: Family functioning and social supports are the predictors for life satisfaction among university students.

Ha7: Sense of belonging mediates the relationship between family functioning and life satisfaction among university students.

Ha8: Sense of belonging mediates the relationship between social support and life satisfaction among university students.

CHAPTER 2

LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Theoretical Framework



Figure 1. Self-Determination Theory Framework

Self-determination theory (SDT) is a theoretical framework that explains how the human beings function optimally in their daily life associated with the degree to how their basic human needs are being fulfilled (Ryan & Deci, 2000; Mancini, 2008). SDT proposed that every human being is crafting for attaining the satisfaction for basic needs which are the source for their well-being and motivation in various setting. The three most important and essential basic needs are autonomy, competence, and relatedness (Ryan & Deci, 2000; Mancini, 2008). According to Ryan and Deci (2000), when all the basic needs are being fulfilled, SDT proposed that they will have the better chance in functioning optimally and achieve high in their subjective well-being in the daily life.

For our research, the self-determination theory (SDT) is being chosen in explaining the social support and sense of belonging in predicting the life satisfaction among the first year university students in Selangor. As stated in the SDT, there are three related needs proposed as a significant basic human need that is fundamental for motivation and well-being in the various setting in life (Ryan & Deci, 2000). In the setting of our research, there are only two components in the SDT are being used as a theoretical pathway to explain the relationship between the variables.

The basic need that used in our research is relatedness. According to Haivas, Hofmans, and Pepermans (2012), SDT proposes that an individual can only fully develop the potential in daily life only when the basic psychological needs are obtained. The needs of relatedness stated that the individuals will only be satisfied when they felt being loved and cared by others without the feeling of being isolated (Haivas, Hofmans, & Pepermans, 2012). According to SDT, the support from the social context is essential which serves as "nutriment" for achieving satisfaction in those needs (Haivas, Hofmans, & Pepermans, 2012). In this research context, social support is served as the base for developing a sense of belonging. The sense of belonging functions as the "nutriment" that needed in satisfying the needs proposed in SDT framework and contribute to life satisfaction. Based on Kasprak (2010), in SDT framework, the positive social support will provide meaning to life. Therefore, good social relationship will enhance quality of life to raise their life satisfaction (Kasprak, 2010). In associating with this framework, the social support is being studied to predict the life satisfaction of the first year university students with sense of belongings as mediator.



Figure 2. Family systems theory framework

Family systems theory was suggested to examine the family as a whole system rather than an individual. The family systems propose that each family member exists as an independent individual but they are correlated with each other family members in the systems (Prest & Protinsky, 1993). In another word, family system theory proposed that family relationships and dynamics are interactive, and each of the relationships is depending on each other (Taylor, Burke, Smith, & Hartley, 2016). However, based on the dynamics of a family, all of the family members have different roles and functions. According to Dai and Wang (2015), if every one of the family members knows about their function in the family then they will tend to have healthy mental health and increase their family functioning. Therefore, they will feel belong to their family because their role is being fulfilled and it will help them to increase their life satisfaction.

In this study, the family systems theory is chosen to explain family functioning and sense of belonging in predicting life satisfaction among the first year university students in Selangor. Based on Borden et al. (2014), family system theory also suggested that positive changes in the family such as the personal needs, attitude,

and feelings towards family or the developmental tasks like role and responsibilities of family members in building the family in a person can improve functioning in the family relationship throughout the entire family unit. Thus, the positive changes in the family can better promote the overall family functioning and feel belong to the family. Therefore, the first year university students with the higher level of family functioning will be having higher sense of belonging and lead to higher life satisfaction.

Other than that, based on family system theory, it stated that each of the members in the family had their own part of role to play in order to help the family function optimally (Hooper, 2007). The individual with higher family functioning is more likely to develop a good connection with family which increases the overall quality of daily life. From the family system perspective, the failure of family members in playing the role could affect the connectedness between the family members (Hooper, 2007). This is because family functioning refers to the family members play their own role to interact with each other in order to get close with family members (Afkari, Ghasemi, Shojaeizadeh, Tol, Foroshani, & Taghdisi, 2012). For example, if the parents did not play the parenting role well then it might cause the university students to feel disconnected or lack of sense of belonging toward the family and it will affect their life satisfaction. Therefore, in associating with this framework, the family functioning is being studied to predict the life satisfaction of the first year university students with the sense of belongings as mediator.

2.2 Conceptual framework



Figure 3. Conceptual framework of the mediating role of sense of belonging in the relation of family functioning, social support and life satisfaction

In this figure, there are two independent variables which are social support and family functioning, while, sense of belonging is the mediator variable and life satisfaction was tested as dependent variable. This study discussed that social support, sense of belonging and family functioning as the predictor of life satisfaction among university students in Selangor, Malaysia. Upon the role of social support and family functioning as causal factors determine the final outcome in life satisfaction, depicted in Figure 1. A study mentioned that the family connection tends to influence the sense of belonging in university and lead to lower level of social satisfaction among first year university students (Palmer, 2016). Moreover, according to Mahanta and Aggarwal (2013), they found that the higher level of perceived support from friends and family, the higher level of life satisfaction among university students. Therefore, this study focused on how mediating role of sense of belonging in the relation of family functioning and social support relate to a university students' life satisfaction.

2.3 Past studies

Life satisfaction

Life satisfaction evaluates one's life as a whole rather than the feelings and emotions that are experienced in that moment. According to Alleyne and Greenidge (2010)'s study, life satisfaction is defined as global evaluation by the person his or her life. The result analyse life satisfaction and perceived stress determine on students demographics (Alleyne & Greenidge, 2010). Hence, the result stated that undergraduate university students reported a moderate life satisfaction level and most of the students were more satisfied with relationships, physical appearance, self-image rather than campus facilities, quality teaching, job situation and financial security. This is because the students were more satisfied and interested in other things compared to the studies in university. Therefore, the higher levels of perceived stress were associated with lower levels of satisfaction with life. Moreover, another study also mentioned that mental health problem which manifests with different level of anxiety, depression and stress showed significant effect on the individual's life satisfaction especially university students (Kumar, Shaheen, Rasool, & Shafi, 2016). Therefore, university students had to face with a lot of life stressors such as academic performance, family, relationship, future and adjustment so they are slightly increase in their level of depression, anxiety, stress and suicidal while decrease the level of impairment and satisfaction with life (Bukhari & Saba, 2017). Thus, according to Suitor (2013), friends, family, and significant others are important for university students because they can provide instrumental, informational, or emotional assistance for them.

Family Functioning

Based on the research which conducted by Jalal (2005), family functioning defined as the social relationship and communication between the family members. Other than that, family functioning refers to the family members play their own role to interact with each other in order to get close with family members (Afkari, Ghasemi, Shojaeizadeh, Tol, Foroshani, & Taghdisi, 2012). According to L áng (2018), family functioning has a positive relationship with psychological adjustment, psychological well-being and health of the individual. The individual has a higher level of family functioning indicated that better psychological state and health of the individual (L áng, 2018). Family functioning was important in Malaysia culture (Jalal, 2005). This is because family functioning can influence the number of crime. As an example, according to Jalal (2005), the number of crime increase among adolescents because of they have poor family functioning. Therefore, the family is one of the factors that can influence the crime rate.

Social support

Social support is defined as any form of assistance received by an individual from any other person who makes contact with the individual (Nasurdin, Tan, & Khan, 2018). According to Coyle and Malecki (2018), social support can be understood as the behavior or act that is perceived as supportive by an individual from the social network that may increase the overall functioning of the individual. Social support can be perceived from a wide range of one's social network that the person sees as significant including family and friends. The social support may come in two types which are formal and informal social support (Bano, Ramzan, Anjum, & Dapeng, 2017). According to Bano, Ramzan, Anjum, and Dapeng (2017), the formal

social support defined as the representation of the relationship between people in formal occasion such as colleague and supervisor. Meanwhile, the informal social support is the social network ties that connect each other between peer and family member. The social support is significant because it functions as protective factor in overcoming the challenge in life (Coyle & Malecki, 2018). The study suggests that with high perceived social support, the individual's overall functioning by overcoming problem and challenge in life compared to low perceived social support.

Sense of belonging

Sense of belonging which means that an individuals' perceived social cohesion to some groups or environments, and it has also affect the college students' cognition, affect, and behaviors (Hurtado, Alvarado, & Guillermo-Wann, 2012). In another words, sense of belonging which is at the most fundamental level to determine that whether or not the students feel valued, respected, accepted, cared for, included, no matter that they are in the classroom, at college, or in their chosen career path (Strayhorn, 2012). For example, they can feel, think and act like what they belong. According to Krafona (2014), undergraduate students reported lower level of sense of belonging. Sense of belong is important for university students because it can affect a student's degree of academic achievement, engagement, success, peer support, social identities and influences their adjustment to their university life (Strayhorn, 2012). Therefore, sense of belonging can help undergraduate students to have the a sense of mutually supportive network of relationships upon which one they can rely on and also help them to avoid the feelings of loneliness (Krafona, 2014).

Family Functioning and Life satisfaction

Regarding Matejevic, Jovanoic, and Lazarevic (2014), parenting style
depended on the family functioning, a poor family functioning was reflected dysfunctional parenting. The dimension parenting styles such as effective, control and autonomy parenting were related to the patterns of family functioning (Matejevic, Jovanoic, & Lazarevic, 2014). According to Haines, Rifas-Shiman, Horton, Kleinman, Bauer, Davison, Walton, Austin, Field, and Gillman (2016), parenting style will predict the life satisfaction of the individual. The parenting styles including authoritative, authoritarian, permissive and neglectful (Haines et al., 2016). Reported by Haines et al. (2016), the individual who with authoritative parents have higher life satisfaction. The study shows that the authoritative parents will regulate the behaviour of their children such as eating behaviour and time to sleep, therefore, it can increase the satisfaction of the children' physical health (Haines et al., 2016). Thus, the parenting style of the parents is very important to the life satisfaction of the individual.

Moreover, family functioning had a statistically significant relationship with life satisfaction. The study showed that a higher level of life satisfaction represented balance in family functioning (Openshaw, 2011). Life satisfaction consist of satisfy in mental health, physical health, relationship with family, relationship with significant other, social relationship, work or studies, financial, activities conduct in leisure, autonomy, and religious while family functioning consists of a belief system, communication, flexibility, cohesion, and pattern of the organizational (Openshaw, 2011). Flexibility means the family members have possible to change their role among the family in order to change the unhealthy family to healthy family (Sanders, Bell, Place, & Adelaide, 2011). Cohesion means the relationship between family members, it is very important to maintain a healthy relationship among family members (Sanders, Bell, Place, & Adelaide, 2011). As an example, based on the

research conducted by Nua (2013), family leisure such as play video game with family members can increase the adaptability and cohesiveness of the family, it can enhance the family functioning and life satisfaction of the individual. According to Liu, Shono, and Kitamura (2008), cohesion and adaptability are a benefit to the functioning of the family such as the attachment of the children. Low level of family cohesion and adaptability can influence the attachment style of the children such as avoidant attachment (Liu, Shono, & Kitamura, 2008).

Furthermore, family functioning has a significant positive relationship with the psychological satisfaction of the individual. Based on the research which conducted by Akhbarati and Bashardoust (2016), the higher the ability of family functioning in emotion expression, psychological satisfaction and psychological needs were important to predict the psychological need and well-being of the adolescent through their emotion expression (Akhbarati & Bashardoust, 2016). According to Rathore, Kumar, and Gautam (2015), positive emotion, feeling and attitude can increase the quality of life of the people and reduce the stress of the people. Therefore, increase the psychological well-being can be led to a higher level of life satisfaction.

However, a family have poor family functioning can cause of fail to fulfil the needs of family members. It can affect the physical, emotional health and social of the family members (Afkari, Ghasemi, Shojaeizadeh, Tol, Foroshani, & Taghdisi 2012). Based on the study which conducted by Afkari et al. (2012), stated that the pattern of the family interaction such as conversational orientation and conformity orientation can predictor the individual's quality of life. For example, the family with conversational orientation have positive predictor on the quality of life while conformity orientation has negative predict in quality of life (Afkari et al., 2012). Conversational orientation refers to the family members are open communication and

more likely to share their feeling and thought while conformity orientation refers to the family member more likely to prevent conflict and have a high value of harmony (Keating, 2016). According to Botha and Booysen, (2013), family interaction has a strong relationship with the individual's mental health, physical health and general life satisfaction. The interaction between the family members are important, the more closeness or intimacy of their relationship can increase the individual's level of life satisfaction (Afkari et al., 2012). Therefore, the relationship and the closeness between family members are positively related to the life satisfaction of individual (Botha & Booysen, 2013).

Social support and life satisfaction

Social support is important for university students because it can be providing emotional and instrumental assistance from family, friends or neighbours (Zamani-Alavijeh, Dehkordi, & Shahry, 2017). According to Mahanta and Aggarwal (2013), they examined that the higher level of perceived support from friends and family, the higher level of life satisfaction among university students. This is because that the mutual sharing of personal, social, or moral ideas by the peers supports can help university students adapt the stressful life in a positive way (Mahanta & Aggarwal, 2013) and more likely to feel satisfied with university life. The university students who are living away from home tend to have the worse emotional issues. The results mentioned that students with lower level of parental support will tend to have the lower levels of happiness and more depressed than those with higher level of parental support. Besides, this study was conducted with a sample of 100 male and female university students and the result showed that there is a gender significant difference for the perceived social support from friends. For example, the result concluded that female university students have a higher level of perceived support so they have a

higher satisfaction with life as compared to male university students. Consistent with this finding, research indicated that female with high social support score was having greater life satisfaction with male while male with high gratitude scores are more likely to get greater social support than females (Kong, Ding, & Zhao, 2015). Therefore, the increase of social support was highly related to the increase in subjective overall life satisfaction.

Moreover, another research also stated that the higher levels of perceived social support, the better the quality of life among university students (Alorani & Alradaydeh, 2017). According to Alorani and Alradaydeh (2017), there are a lot of social and cultural challenges such as adapt with a new environment or work overload, or the financial problem will be faced by the university students. Therefore, perceived social support provided by families, friends or significant others playing an important role in helping university students to enhance their life satisfaction because some of the students may take the high level of stress and low life satisfaction as a negative response for these challenges. Hence, social support is important to enhance the life's satisfaction of university students.

Furthermore, Talwar and Fadzil (2013) stated that social support has been associated with both physical and mental health because social support helps undergraduate students to reduce their stress experienced and have a better coping with stressful life. They also mentioned students that absence of social support will be having negative influence on health. Besides that, university life is a critical period for undergraduate students because they are fresh to enter adulthood and they also expected to be the elite in the society. Thus, the result concluded that social support is emotionally beneficial for university students to enhance their overall happiness and life satisfaction. This is because they believe that social support such as friends is the

person that cared and loved for them, esteemed and valued, mutual obligations and mutual respect (Talwar & Fadzil, 2013). Therefore, they are able to live a healthy life in society with the emotional assistance from their friends.

Sense of Belonging and Life Satisfaction

Loneliness and low sense of belonging will lead to low level of life satisfaction. According to Mellor, Stokes, Firth, Hayashi, and Cummins (2008), the individual feels a low level of satisfaction with their personal relationship when they score higher in loneliness and without achieving the need of belonging.

The satisfaction of the people affected by the sense of belonging and sense of community. As an example, the resident satisfaction will increase when a high score in the sense of belonging, sense of place, and sense of community (Smith, 2011). The sense of place included the place dependence and identity of place while the sense of belonging such as the sense of neighbourhood (Smith, 2011). For example, according to the Tambyah and Tan (2018), the Singaporeans have a higher level of life satisfaction when they belong to their family, friends and the community. Another example, the disabled people feel a higher level of life satisfaction when they have a strong sense of belonging to the community (Daley, Phipps, & Branscombe, 2018).

Furthermore, the sense of belonging has a positive relationship with life satisfaction. Based on the research conducted by Wilcyriska, Januszek, and Bargiel-Matusiewicz (2015), this research shows that a higher sense of belonging represented the higher level of life satisfaction. Other than that, the people who feel the high level of life satisfaction when they belong to the relationship and environment and they will less likely suffer to mental health illness such as depression (Wilcyriska, Januszek, & Bargiel-Matusiewicz, 2015). Therefore, those who belong to the better or good

relationship with others can reduce the physiological stress (Wilcyriska, Januszek, & Bargiel-Matusiewicz, 2015).

Besides, high level of sense of belonging can decrease depression of the individual (Lee & Williams, 2013). According to Lee and Williams (2013), when the individual has a positive view in their relationship which can to view positively in their life field and reduce stress. Therefore, the sense of belonging has positively correlated with the level of life satisfaction.

Family Functioning and Sense of Belonging

According to Pittman and Richmond (2007), the sense of belonging is associated with the overall functioning within the peer functioning in the context of school. In the study, the researchers proposed a hypothesis based on belongingness hypothesis where the individual who did not perceived to belong in any social group in society will has high chance to experience emotional distress (Pittman & Richmond, 2007). In other context such as family functioning, the positive functioning among the family members may contribute to the sense of belonging within the individual that led to positive emotional belief in future life according to the belongingness hypothesis.

Based on other study, the sense of belonging among first year college students is fostered by the connectedness among their family members and friends (Tachine, Cabrera, & Bird, 2017). The research studied the sense of belonging among the American native students who pursue their study in non-native college associated with several factors that might affect their sense of belonging. According to Tachine, Cabrera, and Bird (2017), there are many external factors such as racism, stereotype and other that resulted in the decline of the sense of belonging among native student.

The study also showed that positive family relationship within the native students did help in enhancing their sense of belonging to the community and environment in the college (Tachine, Cabrera, & Bird, 2017).

Social support and sense of belonging

The sense of belonging which is a strong interpersonal motive influencing human behaviour, emotions, and thoughts and it is quite important because it will influence a person coping with stress and satisfaction with life (Wilczynska, Januszek, & Bargiel-Matusiewicz, 2015). Consistent with this findings, the result indicated that there is an effect on the sense of belonging and perceived social support on the relationship between perceived stress and depression (Choenarom, William, & Hagerty, 2005). This is because they feel suffer when their social bonds or relationships deteriorate because they feeling disconnected from others and experiencing a lack of belonging with others. Thus, they will be having higher level of depression because they fail to achieve their quest to satisfy their need for belonging in the relationship (Steger & Kashdan, 2009). For example, a student with high social support will be able to enhance his or her ability to cope with stress and reduce the stressful life because the higher sense of belonging will promote better functioning.

Moreover, according to Davis (2017), the greater sense of belonging was associated with greater total perceived social support and specific perceived support from one's spouse, family, friends, and co-workers will having greater community involvement. He also stated that the sense of belonging is moderately positively associated with perceived social support. For instance, a person with the higher sense of belonging was associated with less conflict with other, lower suicidal ideation and better psychological functioning. Furthermore, a person with less perceived support

will having the lower sense of belonging because they are lacking supportive and interaction with networks of friends (Hagerty, Williams, Coyne, & Early, 1996). This is because positive social support can assist them to prevent the negative effects of stressful life while the sense of belonging can reflect a person's motivation so they have the skill to fix with the environment.

The mediating role of sense of belonging in the relations of family functioning, social support and life satisfaction.

Family Functioning, Sense of Belonging and Life Satisfaction

According to Önder and Yilmaz (2012), the individual from the unhealthy functioning of the family has a high percentage to have bad behaviour compared to the healthy family functioning. Other than that, the individual has a high sense of belonging in school, good relationship with friends and have positive behaviour can lead to a higher level of life satisfaction (Önder &Yilmaz, 2012). According to Önder and Yilmaz (2012), positive family functioning and belong in a positive relationship with others can develop a positive behaviour. Therefore, there was a positive relationship between family functioning, sense of belonging in school and life satisfaction. As an example, the individual perform less delinquency behaviour when the family members play their own role to support and spend time with them, they felt more belonging to their family and more satisfied with their life (Önder &Yilmaz, 2012).

Based on the study conducted by Mincemoyer (2016), he stated that sense of belonging can build through the family functioning such as the family members play their role in the family like interacting with each other, meanwhile, higher sense of belonging indicates higher level of sense of belonging (Wilcyriska, Januszek, &

Bargiel-Matusiewicz, 2015). According to our theory which is Self-determination theory, the individual need to satisfy the need for relatedness, the level of life satisfaction increase when the need for relatedness had been fulfilled (Lin, 2016). Hence, when all family members play their role and have good interaction between each other which means they more likely belong to their family, therefore, it can increase their level of life satisfaction.

Social Support, Sense of Belonging and Life Satisfaction

From the previous past studies, it was showed that psychological and social functioning is positively significant toward the sense of belonging. The past studies stated that student's functioning was increased when perceived high sense of belonging and also obtained the ability to cope with stressful life event as the social support contributed to the high sense of belonging (Choenarom, William, & Hagerty, 2005; Davis, 2017).

According to Smith (2011), the sense of belonging is positively associated with life satisfaction of people in the result of the study. The study showed that when the residents felt that they are belonged to the community within the residential area, the residents' life satisfaction is observed to increased (Smith, 2011). Moreover, there is previous study that showed positive relationship between the sense of belonging and life satisfaction. The people with good and active relationship with other are observed to have less chance in suffering from depression and other mental illness (Wilcyriska, Januszek, & Bargiel-Matusiewicz, 2015).

From the previous studies, it shows that social support is positively associated with sense of belonging while sense of belonging proved to be positive relationship with life satisfaction. By using the Self-Determination Theory (SDT) as the

theoretical framework, the social support as independent variable to predict life satisfaction with sense of belonging as mediator could be tested in order to study the relationship between these variable.

2.4 Gap of studies

It has been found that there was a lack of previous research studies stated that the mediating role of sense of belonging in the relation of family functioning, sense of belonging and life satisfaction. There was also a lack of the previous study about the mediating role of sense of belonging in the relation of social support, sense of belonging and life satisfaction. According to Choenarom, Williams, and Hagerty (2005), the study stated that sense of belonging and perceived social support as a mediator effect on the relationship between perceived stress and the level depression in the depressed group. However, there were studies mentioned that family functioning toward life satisfaction and family functioning towards the sense of belonging. Furthermore, there also have the study mentioned that social support toward life satisfaction and social support towards the sense of belonging. Nevertheless, there was no study indicated if family functioning and social support linked to sense of belonging influence the life satisfaction of university students. This is because Malaysia is a multiracial country which consists of various religion group so most of the studies and issues are limited. In addition, most of the previous studies were from the Western countries which influenced by Western cultures and Christian perspectives, thus previous findings may not be generalizable to multiracial Eastern societies.

CHAPTER 3

METHODOLOGY

3.1 Research Design

The quantitative research method was applied in this study where the selfadministered questionnaire was used to collect the data from the respondents. The quantitative research is suitable to examine the relationship between the variables which are social support, family functioning, sense of belonging and life satisfaction in this study. Quantitative research is a type of empirical research that studies the variables by using theory to explain if the outcome is predicted by theory through statistical methods (Yilmaz, 2013). In this study, the research design that was used is the correlational design. The correlational design was being chosen because this research design was suitable to investigate the relationship between the variables through statistical analysis in term of whether an increase or decrease in a variable correlate with other variable to increase or decrease.

3.2 Sampling Techniques

The age group of target participants was the first year of private and public university students from age 18 to 25 in Selangor, Malaysia. The reason we choose first-year university students as our target participants because they are freshmen who experience life transition and are more likely to have higher stress levels than those of students in other years. According to Geng and Midford (2015), the higher stress level of the first-year university students was related to examinations, academic overload, oral presentations, lacking time to meet commitments. Moreover, the first-year education students also involve their commitment into their institution and learning

such as relationship problem. Furthermore, the new environment is also strongly associated with their stress levels. According to Civitci (2015), the sources of stress are from intrapersonal stressors, interpersonal stressors, environmental stressors and academic stressors, it indicated that the life satisfaction of college students decrease as these stressors. Thus, the relationship between family and overall life satisfaction and the relationship between social support and life satisfaction are particularly relevant during undergraduate education as there are a lot of changes and challenges for them to turn into adults (Schnettler, Zapata, Grunert, Lobos, Denegri, Hueche, & Poblete, 2017).

Furthermore, the research location was in Selangor because many of the young adults are leaving home to pursue their degree courses and stay put upon graduation in Selangor because of its rapid expansion of higher education (Tey, 2014). The research also showed that the higher learning institutions in Selangor has a strong bearing on migratory flow. Due to its better education environment and facilities, it attracted more students to pursue their education level in Selangor (Tey, 2014). It was found that university students in Selangor experienced higher level of stress and depression then reported to affect their quality of life (Deniz, 2006; as cited in Faleel, Tam, Lee, Har, & Foo, 2012). Therefore, this study conducted the data collection in Selangor.

Therefore, this study was conducted with non-probability sampling whereby the sampling approach in which the opportunity of each selected participant is not equal. Hence, the purposive sampling method was used in this study as this sampling method is a process of data collection that is attainable and adjacent from the target population (Rahi, 2017). Thus, we used purposive sampling because we only recruited freshmen from Selangor state as our target participants.

This study recruited total of 264 first year undergraduate students (96 males and 168 females). Thirteen of the questionnaires were removed from analyses for not meeting the inclusion criteria. Therefore, a total of 251 participants (88 males and 163 females) were included in the analysis. The age range among the participants was between 18 to 25 years with a mean age of 21.5 years (SD = 2.58). Refer to Table 1 for participants' demographic details.

Table 1

Demographics	n	%
Gender		
Male	88	35.10
Female	163	64.90
Institution		
INTI International College	12	4.80
Sunway University	15	6.00
Tunku Abdul Rahman Universiti College	2	0.80
(Setapak Campus)		
Taylor's University	3	1.20
Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia (UKM)	62	24.70
University of Nottingham Malaysia Campus	1	0.40
Universiti Putra Malaysia (UPM)	85	33.90
Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman (Sungai Long	71	28.30
Campus)		
Year/ Semester		
Year One Semester One (Y1S1)	79	31.50
Year One Semester Two (Y1S2)	131	52.20
Year One Semester three (Y1S3)	41	16.30
Family Status		
Two biological family (with father and mother)	222	88.40
Single father family	2	0.80
Single mother family	16	6.40
Step family (with step father/ step mother)	6	2.40
Others (Relatives)	5	2.00

Demographics Information of Participants (N = 251)

3.3 Data analysis

The obtained data were analysed by SPSS 24.0 software for general descriptive and inferential statistics. For descriptive statistics, the results of the respondents' demographic information, items, and total scores were presented in mean, standard deviation, frequency, and percentage. Test of normality was conducted to examine the data distribution. Pearson Correlation analysis was applied to examine the relations of family functioning, social support, sense of belonging and life satisfaction. In order to find out the significant predictor of life satisfaction, multiple regression was used to examine the predicting effect of family functioning, social support and life satisfaction. Lastly, PROCESS macro was implemented to examine whether the sense of belonging as the mediator for the path between family functioning and life satisfaction; and also its mediating effect on social support and life satisfaction.

3.4 Research Procedure

In this study, the first year university students from Selangor state were recruited to participate in our research. The responses were collected from different universities including Universiti Putra Malaysia (UPM), Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia (UKM), Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman Sungai Long campus (UTAR), Tunku Abdul Rahman Universiti College (TARUC), Inti International College (INTI), Sunway University, Taylor University, and University of Nottingham Malaysia Campus (UNMC).

The online questionnaire was distributed as one of our data collection methods. The questionnaire was created in the online survey software which is

Qualtrics for the respondents to fill in their responds. The online questionnaire link was shared to the potential respondents through social media platform such as Facebook, Messenger, and E-mail. The total number of respondents collected via online was 33 sets. Due to the low response rates from the online questionnaires, the printed questionnaires were also distributed to the participants from the universities within the Selangor area.

Prior to answering the questionnaire, the purpose of the research was briefly stated in the first page of the questionnaire which informed the respondent regarding our research topic, ethical approval, anonymity of their response, respondents' right and assent form. The respondents were informed with the right to withdraw from the research at any time they wanted based on their will. Besides, the estimated time taken to complete the questionnaire was approximate 30 minutes. The information sheet informed the respondents about their personal details and data provided for this research will be kept private and confidential which only researchers and supervisor can access the data collected.

3.5 Instrumentations

A self-administered questionnaire which contains five sections, section A to section E, was used to collect the required information. This questionnaire combined four tests which were Sense of Belonging Instrument (SOBI), Family Assessment Device (FAD), Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support (MSPSS), and Satisfaction with Life Scale (SWLS). Demographic information of the respondents were collected with few questions such as age, gender and ethnicity of the respondents.

McMaster Family Assessment Device (FAD)

FAD was a 60-items scale that was designed to measure the family functioning of the respondents. This scale used in Section B in the questionnaire. It is made up of seven scales and overall family functioning. The seven scales included problem solving, communication, roles, affective responsiveness, affective involvement, behaviour control and general functioning. There are some items described healthy functioning and others described unhealthy functioning. There were 35 items reversed scoring. These 60-items consist of 4-point Likert scale that rated from 1-4 which is from strongly agree (healthy) to strongly disagree (unhealthy) for healthy items while strongly agree (unhealthy) to strongly disagree (healthy) for unhealthy items. The score of overall family functioning can range 60 to 240, higher scores represent poor family functioning (Epstein, Baldwin, & Bishop, 1983). The internal consistency reliability in the previous study was .89 (Katholiki, Boyle, Jenkins, Sanford, & Lipman, 2008). In this research, the scores of FAD have transformed, therefore higher scores indicate that the higher level of family functioning.

Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support (MSPSS)

MSPSS is a 12-item scale that was designed to measure perceived social support from three differences sources which included family, friends and significant other. It have used in Section C in the questionnaire. The 12 items consist of 7-point Likert scale that rated from 1-7 which from *very strongly disagree* to *very strongly agree*. It can divided into three subscales which included family (items 3, 4, 8, 11), friends (items 1, 2, 5, 6, 7, 9, 12) and significant other (items 1, 2, 5, 10). The higher score indicated higher perceived support. The MSPSS reported high reliability in

internal consistency and temporal reliability with the alpha of .91 for the total scale and .90 to .95 for the subscale. This scale was easy to use and effective of time. (Zimet, Dahlem, Zimet, & Farley, 1988; as cited in Corcoran & Fischer, 2013).

Sense of Belonging Instrument (SOBI)

Sense of Belonging Instrument consisted of 27-items. It was used in Section D of the questionnaire. This scale was divided into two separate tests which assess belonging in two separate areas, SOBI-P represented the psychological state of the sense of belonging which means about the individual involve and fits the community or society while SOBI-A represented the antecedents of the sense of belonging means that the individual desire and have the ability to belong in the community or society. However, SOBI-P was used in this research and SOBI-P are negative written questions which mean that the higher the scores indicate the lower level of sense of belonging. SOBI-P just consists of 18 items with scores ranged from 21-72; the mean score was 55.54 and the standard deviation was 9.73 (Hagerty & Patusky, 1995).

Satisfaction with life scale (SWLS)

SWLS was a 5-item scale that was designed to assess respondents' worldwide judgment of life satisfaction. It has used in Section E of the questionnaire. The 5-item scale consists of 7-point Likert scale that rated from 1 to 7 which was from *strongly disagree* to *strongly agree*. The higher score indicated a greater level of satisfaction. The SWLS reported high reliability in internal consistency and temporal reliability with the coefficient alpha of .87 and a 2-month period of test-retest coefficient of .82 (Pavot & Diener, 1993).

3.6 Pilot study

Purpose. The pilot study aimed to test the reliability of items in the questionnaires. Furthermore, the researchers had conducted a pilot study to identify the potential problems, sample recruitment strategies and deficiencies of the questionnaires. It was also planned to help the researchers to be familiar with the procedures in the protocol.

Participants. Researchers aimed to collect the respondents who are from first year undergraduate student in order to achieve our goals towards this topic. At the end of data collection for the pilot study, the researchers were able to collect a total of 45 participants from Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman (UTAR), Kampar, Perak to complete the survey.

Reliability Analysis. The result indicated that all of the measures yielded acceptable reliability values. Table 2 showed the Cronbach's alpha for the instruments which are Sense of Belonging Instrument (SOBI), Family Assessment Device (FAD), Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support (MSPSS), and Satisfaction with Life Scale (SWLS).

Table 2

Display of Cronbach's alpha for SOBI, FAD, MSPSS and SWLS in pilot study (N = 45) and real study (N = 251)

Variable	Number of item	Pilot study (N = 45)	Actual study (N = 251)	
Sense of belonging Instrument (SOBI)	18	.97	.91	
Family Assessment Device (FAD)	60	.90	.84	
Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support (MSPSS)	12	.95	.92	
Satisfaction with life scale (SWLS)	5	.88	.75	

CHAPTER 4

RESULTS

4.1 Preliminary findings

Prior to conduct inferential analysis, we assessed the data of normality by checking the skewness, kurtosis and quantile–quantile (Q–Q) plots. Based on the result, the skewness and kurtosis level of all variables fall within the expected range of ± 2 and ± 3 . Furthermore, the Q-Q plots also showed that the data is at the expected range which the straight line lies on the 0. Therefore, the inferential analysis was proceed as the data is normally distributed. See table 3.

Table 3

Variable	Mean	Standard deviation	Skewness	Kurtosis	
Sense of belonging	46.87	8.75	.23	.59	
Family functioning	158.62	13.37	.66	.55	
Social Support	62.57	11.72	69	.94	
Life satisfaction	23.08	4.27	.30	15	

Display of the normality in the real study (N = 251)

4.2 Main Findings of Study

In this study, Pearson correlation, linear multiple regression and PROCESS macro were used to examine the research objectives and test the hypotheses.

4.2.1 To identify the relationship between family functioning, social support,

sense of belonging and life satisfaction among university students.

Family Functioning and Sense of Belonging. There is a significant

relationship between the amount of family functioning and sense of belonging, r (248)

= .47, p < .001. Higher level of family functioning was consistently associated with higher level of sense of belonging among first year university students in Selangor.

Family Functioning and Life Satisfaction. The findings showed that there is a significant relationship between family functioning and life satisfaction, r (248) = .32, p < .001. This indicated that first year university students in Selangor who have the higher level of family functioning tend to have higher level of life satisfaction.

Social Support and Sense of Belonging. Social support also found to significant correlated with sense of belonging, r(249) = .22, p = .001. Thus, the higher level of social support tend to have higher level of sense of belonging among first year university students in Selangor.

Social Support and Life Satisfaction. There is a significant relationship among social support and life satisfaction, r(249) = .34, p < .001. It indicated that first year university students in Selangor who have higher level of social support tend to have higher level of life satisfaction.

Sense of Belonging and Life Satisfaction. There is a significant relationship between sense of belonging and life satisfaction, r(249) = .37, p < .001. This indicated that first year university students in Selangor who have higher level of sense of belonging associated with higher level of life satisfaction. Table 4

Summary of Pearson Correlation, Means, and Standard Deviation on Family

Functioning, Social Support, Sense of Belonging, and Life Satisfaction (N = 251)

Variables	1	2	3	4	Mean	Standard Deviation
1. Family	-	.36 ***	.47 ***	.32 ***	158.62	13.37
Functioning						
2. Social Support	-	-	.22 **	.34 ***	62.57	11.72
3. Sense of	-	-	-	.37 ***	46.87	8.75
Belonging						
4. Life Satisfaction	-	-	-	-	23.08	4.27
4. Life Satisfaction	$\frac{-}{n < 0.01}$	-	-	-	23.08	

Note: ** *p* < .01, *** *p* < .001

4.2.2 To examine the predictors of life satisfaction.

Multiple linear regression was used to find out if life satisfaction can be predicted by family functioning, social support and sense of belonging. The model was statistically significant, F(3, 246) = 22.20, p < .001 and accounted for 20.0% of the variance. It was found that family functioning ($\beta = .11, p = .091$), social support $(\beta = .24, p < .001)$ and sense of belonging $(\beta = .26, p < .001)$. Thus, family functioning, social support and sense of belonging are significantly predicted to life satisfaction. Hence, there is enough evidence to accept the alternative hypothesis. See Table 5.

Table 5

Multiple Regression for Life Satisfaction (N = 251)

Variables	В	SEB	β	t	р	Adj. <i>R</i> ²
Model 1 Regression						.20
1. Family Functioning	.04	.02	.11	1.70	.09	.10
2. Social Support	.09	.02	.24	3.94	.00	.11
3. Sense of Belonging	.13	.03	.26	4.08	.00	.13

4.2.3 To investigate the mediating effect of sense of belonging in the relations of family functioning and social support with life satisfaction.

Family Functioning, Sense of Belonging and Life Satisfaction. Family functioning (b = .47, p < .001) positively predicted to higher level of sense of belonging, family functioning is also a significant direct causal factor (b = .06, p = .004) for life satisfaction. The path from sense of belonging to life satisfaction showed a causal effect (b = .28, p < .001).

The statistically significant direct path from family functioning to life satisfaction and there is a mediating effect of sense of belonging in the relations of family functioning and life satisfaction. This indicated that partial mediation of sense of belonging. Bootstrapping was conducted to further confirm the mediating effect. We tested the significance of this indirect effect using bootstrapping with resample 2000. As Figure 1 illustrates, the standardized regression coefficient between family functioning and sense of belonging was statistically significant, as was the standardized regression coefficient between sense of belonging and life satisfaction. The indirect effect was .04 with 95% confidence interval (.01; .07).Alternative hypothesis seven is supported. See Figure 4.





Figure 4. Standardized regression coefficients for the relationship between family functioning and life satisfaction, controlling for sense of belonging. Path coefficient in parenthesis represented magnitude of indirect effect after controlled for sense of belonging.

Note: ** *p* < .01, *** *p* < .01

Social Support, Sense of Belonging and Life Satisfaction. Social support (b = .22, p = .001) positively predicted higher level of sense of belonging, social support also is a significant direct causal factor (b = .10, p < .001) for life satisfaction. The path from sense of belonging to life satisfaction showed a causal effect (b = .31, p < .001).

The statistically significant direct path from social support to life satisfaction and there is a mediating effect of sense of belonging in the relations of social support and life satisfaction. This indicated that partial mediation of sense of belonging. Bootstrapping was conducted to further confirm the mediating effect. We tested the significance of this indirect effect using bootstrapping with resample 2000. As Figure 2 illustrates, the standardized regression coefficient between social support and sense of belonging was statistically significant, as was the standardized regression coefficient between sense of belonging and life satisfaction. The indirect effect

was .02 with 95% confidence interval (.01; .05). Thus, the indirect effect was

statistically significant. Thus, the indirect effect was statistically significant.

Alternative hypothesis eight is supported. See Figure 5.



Figure 5

Figure 5. Standardized regression coefficients for the relationship between social support and life satisfaction, controlling for sense of belonging. Path coefficient in parenthesis represented magnitude of indirect effect after controlled for sense of belonging.

Note: ** *p* < .01, *** *p* < .001

CHAPTER 5

DISCUSSION

5.1 Discussion

Life satisfaction can be viewed differently from various individual background such as family functioning or perceived social support. This study focused on Selangor, Malaysia undergraduate students' views regarding life satisfaction. Researchers aimed to study the relation of social support, family functioning and sense of belonging with life satisfaction and to investigate the mediating effect of sense of belonging in the path of social support and family functioning toward the life satisfaction.

The findings support the first research hypothesis in which the result showed that there is positive relationship between the family functioning and sense of belonging. From the result, it showed that the higher family functioning associated with higher level of sense of belonging among the first year university students. The result is consistent with the previous study. According to Taormina and Gao (2013), family emotional support was provided by the family members in term of basic needs and cares. The individual who perceived positive family functioning received emotional support from their family members which partially fulfill the belongingness needs (Taormina & Gao, 2013). From the finding, the person who grown up in the good family functioning environment as they received essential supports from family members were observed to perceive higher sense of belonging. Based on the current study, the first year university students who perceived better family functioning is able to perceive high sense of belonging. The result also similar to the study that

stated the connectedness with family can influence the sense of belonging of the individual (Tachine, Cabrera, & Bird, 2017).

Moreover, this finding supports the second research hypothesis in which the result showed that family functioning has a significant relationship with life satisfaction among the first year university students in Selangor. However, the result findings proved that there is a positive relationship between family functioning and life satisfaction among the first year university students in Selangor. Thus, a higher level of family functioning tends to have a higher level of life satisfaction. This result supported by a recent study which showed a positive correlation between family functioning and life satisfaction (Botha & Booysen, 2013). According to Botha and Booysen (2013), they found that good family functioning can improve the individual performance and productivity which can help to increase the individual life satisfaction. Family with good functioning have more effective family coping stress skill and it was positively related to life satisfaction of the individual (Botha & Booysen, 2013). In other words, it also can be seen that students with poor family functioning can lower the level of life satisfaction (Botha & Booysen, 2013).

In addition, the current study supports the third research hypothesis in which the result showed that social support has a significant relationship with a sense of belonging. There is a positive relationship between these two variables where the higher the level of social support, the higher the level of sense of belonging. The result is consistent with the recent study. According to Davis (2017), the availability of social support perceived by individual contributed to the sense of belonging within the social communities. The higher the overall perceived social support by an individual from various aspect of the social community such as friends, family, and society resulted in a higher level of sense of belonging (Davis, 2017). Accepted,

respected feeling of connectedness, feeling cared by friends, group on the university which is important to the university students (Wright, 2016). These shown that the social support is important to the sense of belonging of the students in university. Based on the result, the first year university student showed the higher level of sense of belonging to the community around their respective universities that is associated by the higher level of perceived social support from the community. The result is similar to the finding of Tachine, Cabrera, and Bird (2017). According to the finding, the greater the perceived social support indicated the stronger connection to the community that fostered higher sense of belonging (Tachine et al., 2017). The individual felt connected to the community when they perceived that there was high total number of support available for them to access within the community. When the students perceived to have greater total number of social supports from the community, they considered themselves were accepted and connected as part of the social community members.

Additionally, the findings support the fourth research hypothesis in which the result showed that there was a significant relationship between social support and life satisfaction. According to the result, the first year university students in Selangor reported that there is a positive relationship between social support and life satisfaction. The findings of the current study were consistent with past research, whereby life satisfaction is closely related to social support. According to Gua (2017), social support is positively correlated and significant predictive effect on life satisfaction. Social support is important because it can provide the first year university students from psychological comfort and courage, inspire the positive emotional, and assist people to cope with their difficulties (Gua, 2017). Thus they are more likely to satisfy with their life. Moreover, the result of another study also stated that there is a

significant relationship between life satisfaction and perceived social support (Tamannaeifar & Behzadmoghaddam, 2016). According to Tamannaeifar and Behzadmoghaddam (2016), support from friends and family support are the important predictor of life satisfaction. When a person is supported by close friends and family, he or she will have a better cognitive mechanisms, coping strategies, and individual behaviors, thus, they will more likely to increase life satisfaction (Tamannaeifar & Behzadmoghaddam, 2016). Hence, they will feel safe and have a better quality of life and health when they are fully supported by friends or family. Therefore, the increasing of social support will improve the life satisfaction of first year undergraduate students.

Furthermore, the findings support the fifth research hypothesis in which the result showed that there is a significant relationship between the sense of belonging and life satisfaction. Based on the result, there is a positive relationship between the sense of belonging and life satisfaction among the first year university students in Selangor. In Ramos, Suarez, Leon and Trinidad (2017) finding, they indicated that the sense of belonging contributed to the life satisfaction of the immigrants. The research showed that those who have built a different social group, it can increase their connectedness with others, school and community, thus it can increase their satisfaction of life (Daley, Phipps, & Branscombe, 2018). Based on Taormina and Gao (2013) finding, they stated that the individual who belongs to the social relationship and community which can help to build group cohesiveness through similar needs, goals and value, the individual can feel satisfied with life while his or her life sense of belonging and love were achieved. Therefore, the students who have a better relationship with friends, peer or community and belong to the relationship or community can increase the students' satisfaction of life.

Other than that, the current findings support the sixth research hypothesis in which the result showed that family functioning and social support are the predictors for life satisfaction. The first year university students in Selangor showed that social support and family functioning are highly related and important in their university life. Comparing the current and the results of past research, Okongwu and Ugwu (2013) stated that social support is a significant predictor of life satisfaction. In other words, support from friends, significant others and family support were significant predictors of life satisfaction (Okongwu & Ugwu, 2013). Hence, these sources of support can help a person to cope with different type of life challenges. Therefore, the increasing of social support has been correlated with the increase in subjective overall life satisfaction, meanwhile, the lower level of social support will decreasing in life satisfaction of university students. This is because that the mutual sharing of personal, social, or moral ideas by the peers supports can help university students adapt the stressful life in a positive way (Mahanta & Aggarwal, 2013) and more likely to feel satisfied with university life. Besides that, the current findings were consistent with the past researches that the higher level of family functioning is positively associated with life satisfaction. In other words, family relationships are strongly predict an individual's emotional well-being and health because it will greatly influence his or her quality of life by associating the negative relationship between family functioning and life satisfaction (Botha & Booysen, 2013). Therefore, the well-functioning family will increase an individual performance and productivity which serve to increase life satisfaction.

Besides that, the findings support the seventh hypothesis. There was a positive indirect effect of the first year university students in Selangor's family functioning on their life satisfaction with through the sense of belonging and significant direct effect.

The result showed that family functioning can positively contribute to life satisfaction via increasing sense of belonging. Thus, better family functioning resulted in a higher level of sense of belonging and it leads to a higher level of life satisfaction. The findings show that the sense of belonging can make the pathway for family functioning to life satisfaction become less strong compared to family functioning direct effect on life satisfaction. This finding is supported by family system theory. Based on the family system theory, according to Bored et al. (2014), they stated that having an effective communication and play their own role between family members are important which can improve their connectedness with their family members, social ability, problem solving skills in social area, and self-efficacy, these can help the individual more likely to belong in family and contribute to positive attitude and feeling towards his or her life. This indicated that a higher level of family functioning as a base for developing a higher level of sense of belonging and it is important to contribute to the higher level of life satisfaction. Based on the past studies, the higher family functioning level can contribute to the higher level of sense of belonging which can lead to the higher level of life satisfaction (King & Boyd, 2014; Daley, Phipps, & Branscombe, 2018). Having a better relationship with family members can help the individual to involve themselves in the family, the parents can fulfil the psychological need of the children such as love and affection, and it can lead the children to feel more enjoy together with the family which can also help the children feel more belong to the family (King & Boyd, 2014). The individual belongs to the family when they feel they are being accepted and the sense of belonging can contribute to the higher level of life satisfaction (Daley, Phipps, & Branscombe, 2018). Therefore, it can be seen that when the individual has the higher level of family functioning, the individual belong to the family, social relationship or

community which can contribute to the higher level of life satisfaction. As a result, the university first year students with healthy family functioning are more likely to develop a higher level of life satisfaction mediated by the higher level sense of belonging

Lastly, for the last research hypothesis, the findings support this hypothesis. There was a positive indirect effect in social support on life satisfaction of first year university students in Selangor mediated by their sense of belonging. The result showed that the higher level of social support resulted in a higher level of life satisfaction mediated by a sense of belonging. This result finding is consistent with the previous study. Based on the past study, it stated that individuals who perceived a higher level of social support can enhance the sense of belonging and it can promote good coping ability toward the stressful event in daily life (Choenarom, William, & Hagerty, 2005; Davis, 2017). The result showed that higher social support led to higher life satisfaction. Higher social support received by the individual helped to foster the belief that there were resources to help them that initially increase the quality of their life (Kasprzak, 2010). The mediating effect of the sense of belonging can be explained by using the Self Determination Theory (SDT). The result of this study is consistent with the SDT framework that proposed the well-being of the individual is achieved when basic psychological needs are satisfied (Ryan & Deci, 2000). According to Patrick & Williams (2012), relatedness in SDT defined that the individual supported by the friends or society increased the level of life satisfaction of the individual. The individual felt belonged and connected to the society when they received help such as guidance, assistance and advice from society (Davis, 2017). The result is consistent with the finding by Kasprzak (2010). The level of life satisfaction was enhanced through secure attachment to others that satisfied the basic needs

proposed in the SDT framework (Kasprzak, 2010). The freshmen perceived high social support from the community within the university when they were assisted in starting their life in university. The freshmen felt belonged to the community as the support received by them lowered the feeling of isolation that eventually enhanced the quality of their daily life (Kasprzak, 2010).

The family functioning and social support can directly effect on the students' life satisfaction. However, the sense of belonging can make the pathway of family functioning and social support in predicting life satisfaction lower compared to direct effect. Therefore, the family functioning and social support can directly influence life satisfaction and statically significant indirect effect on life satisfaction via the sense of belonging. This study showed that the higher level of family functioning results in higher level of sense of belonging and it leads to a higher level of life satisfaction of the first year university students. On the other hand, a higher level of social support can indirectly predict the higher level of life satisfaction mediated by the higher sense of belonging among the first year university student. Therefore, the sense of belonging play an important role in mediating the family functioning and social support among the first year university students' life satisfaction in Selangor, Malaysia.

5.2 Conclusion

Social support and family functioning are important in helping first year university students to enhance their life satisfaction because some of the students may have high level of stress and low life satisfaction as a negative response for facing challenges and difficulties. The first year university students are often having greater challenge compared to other year university students (Elias, Noordin, & Mahyuddin,

2010). The result of this study showed that family functioning and social support predicted life satisfaction of first year university students. The findings align with the theoretical framework of Self-Determination theory and the Family Systems theory, which were adopted to explain the relationship between the variables. In the present study, undergraduate students with a higher level of social support reported to have a higher level of life satisfaction through the contribution of sense of belonging. Meanwhile, the first year undergraduate students with a higher level of family functioning reported to have a higher level of life satisfaction through the contribution of sense of belonging. Therefore, this study was useful in understanding the factors affecting the life satisfaction of first year university students' and how to maintain their quality of life.

5.3 Implications

In this modern era, life satisfaction is one of the major public concern because it slowly affecting the younger population. This is because the higher the life satisfaction of first year university students, the higher the quality of their life (Chiao, Ksobiech & Wei, 2014). Firstly, the present study can present a more comprehensive knowledge about life satisfaction for further researcher to conduct a further study with other intervening variables since there is no research study examined that the mediating role of sense of belonging in the relation of family functioning and social support relate to life satisfaction among university students especially in Malaysia. This is because most of the related study was conducted in western countries (Ortiz-Ospina & Roser, 2013) more than in Asian countries (Ngoo, Tey & Tan, 2015). Moreover, the present study also provided the basic research work for the researchers from the area of life satisfaction as a reference to refer on. For example, this study can

be a referral for life satisfaction elderly since the level of life satisfaction has lowered due to loneliness (Sedghi, Shahboulaghi, Arsalani, Bakhshi,& Sedghi, 2016) or other target groups because most of the studies are done for adolescents'.

Furthermore, this study can increase the awareness of society to explore this topic because most of the people do not have a clear idea and understanding about themselves towards life satisfaction. Hence, this present study was beneficial for them by providing new insights about the factors of affecting life satisfaction among university students. According to the present study showed that social support and family functioning are important to raise life satisfaction among first year university students. For example, the related department can gain some knowledge by organising more programs or activities regarding family or teamwork in order to help them to build their social and family relationship. Therefore, this study can be used as a media to increase the understanding of life satisfaction and the way to improve their quality of life.

Last but not least, theories that used in this study can contribute the knowledge to community members regarding the causes of life satisfaction among first year university students. This is because it can provide a clear explanation and understanding to them by providing some context-specific phenomenon (Crane, Henriques, Husted, & Matten, 2016). Based on the present study, we revealed the different levels and different forms of how mediating role of sense of belonging in the path of social support and family functioning to life satisfaction. For example, society can have a clearer mind set about how the path of social support and family functioning to life satisfaction through the sense of belonging among first year university students.

5.4 Limitations

Throughout this research, some limitations had been identified. Firstly, there were some problems encountered when participants participate in the questionnaires. The questionnaire is too lengthy and it causes the participant's loss of patience to answer the questionnaire and failure to distribute the questionnaire through online social media. This is because the participant was less likely to complete the questionnaire when it is no supervision.

Furthermore, due to the length of the questionnaire, it leads to low response rate that the participants did not cooperate well and lack of patience to continue to answer the questions when they were required to answers all the questions. Hence, it had affected the reliability of the result.

Other than that, most of the public university students are Malay students and most of the private university students are Chinese. English is not their mother tongue, hence, the students had misunderstood the meaning of the questions in the questionnaire. According to Rajadurai (2010), he stated that the English language of English-medium University in Malaysia is less proficiency. Thus, the students might random answer the questions that they not truly understand.

5.5 Recommendations for future direction

First of all, the researchers can use the shortened version of measurements. This is because there are lengthy of the questions in the current study. This has caused the participants impatient and not likely to complete the questionnaire. Thus, the participants are more likely to complete the questionnaire when it is short and simple.

Moreover, the researchers can use a different language version of questionnaires such as Malay and Chinese. This is because some of the students from

public and private universities are not proficient in the English language. Therefore, using a different language version can increase students understandable of the questionnaire and the reliability of the research.

Last but not least, in order to increase the generalizability, the future research should extend to other states in Malaysia in order to generalize the results of the level of life satisfaction among the university students in Malaysia. Thus, it suggested that the study should involve participants from different states in Malaysia so that the result can generate a wider and contribution to Malaysia.
References

Afkari, M. E., Ghasemi, A., Shojaeizadeh, D., Tol, A., Foroshani, A. F., & Taghdisi,
M. H. (2012). Comparison between family function dimensions and quality of
life among amphetamine addicts and non-addicts. *Iranian Red Crescent Medical Journal*, 15(4), 356-362. doi: 10.5812/ ircmj.9947

Akhbarati, F., & Bashardoust, S. (2016). The prediction of psychological well-being according to family function and basic psychological needs of students. *Journal of Fundamentals of Mental Health 18*, 374-379. Retrieved from http://jfmh.mums.ac.ir/?_action=showPDF&sc=1&article=7758&_ob=ff28c7 d5e542a0278f08d7b5fcd3ca0&fileName=full_text.pdf

- Alleyne, M., & Greenidge, D. (2010). Life satisfaction and perceived stress among university students in Barbados. *Journal of Psychology in Africa, 20*(2), 291-298. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/publication/263964205_Life_Satisfaction_and_P erceived_Stress_Among_University_Students_in_Barbados
- Alorani, O. I., & Alradaydeh, M. F. (2017). Spiritual well-being, perceived social support, and life satisfaction among university students. *International Journal of Adolescence and Youth*, 23(3), 291-298. doi: 10.1080/02673843.2017.1352522

Arumugam, R. A. (2015). A correlational study between sense of belonging and life satisfaction. A Correlational Study. Retrieved from https://www.academia.edu/19514401/A_Correlational_Study_between_Sense _of_Belonging_and_Life_Satisfaction Awang, M. M., Kutty, F. K., & Ahmad, A. R. (2014). Perceived social support and well-being: First-year students experience in university. *International Education Studies*, 7(13), 261-270. doi:10.5539/ies.v7n13p261

- Biadsy- Ashkar, A., & Peleg, O. (2013). The relationship between differentiation of self and satisfaction with life amongst Israeli women: A cross cultural perspective. *Health*, 5(9), 1467-1477. doi: 10.4236/health.2013.59200
- Botha, F., & Booysen, F. (2013). Family functioning and life satisfaction and happiness in South African households. *Ersa Economic Research Southern Africa*. Retrieved from https://econrsa.org/2017/wp
- Bukhari, S. R., & Saba, F. (2017). Depression, anxiety and stress as negative predictors of life satisfaction in university students. *Rawal Medical Journal*, 42(2), 255-257. Retrieved from https://www.ejmanager.com/mnstemps/27/27-1483430997.pdf
- Chiao, C., Ksobiech, K., & Wei, C.Y. (2014). National health insurance and life satisfaction in late life: longitudinal findings from a natural experiment in Taiwan. *Journal of Public Health*, 36(2), 308-316. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1093/pubmed/fdt055

Choenarom, C., Williams, R. A., & Hagerty, B. M. (2005). The role of sense of belonging and social support on stress and depression in individuals with depression. *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing*, *19*(1), 18–29. doi:10.1016/j.apnu.2004.11.003

Cochran, N. B. (2011). Bowen family system theory and its relationship to teachers: Does differentiation of self predict teacher job satisfaction? (Doctoral dissertation, University of Southern Mississippi). Retrieved from https://aquila.usm.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1446&context=dissertation s

- Coyle, S., & Malwcki, C.K. (2018). The association between social anxiety and perceived frequency and value of classmate and close friend social support. *School Psychology Review*, 47(3), 209-225. doi: 10.17105/SPR-20170067.V47-3
- Crane, A., Henriques, I., Husted, B. W., & Matten, D. (2016). What Constitutes a Theoretical Contribution in the Business and Society Field? Business & Society, 55(6), 783–791.doi:10.1177/0007650316651343
- Dai, L., & Wang, L. (2015). Review of family functioning. Open Journal of Social Sciences, 3(12), 134-141. doi: 10.4236/jss.2015.312014
- Daley, A., Phipps, S., & Branscombe, N. R. (2018). The social complexities of disability: Discrimination, belonging and life satisfaction among Canadian youth. SSM- Population Health, 5, 55-63. doi: 10.1016/j.ssmph.2018.05.003
- Davis, S. B. (2017). Sense of belonging, emotion regulation, perceived social support and mental health among college students. (Doctoral dissertation, Psychology, Old Dominion University). doi: 10.25777/6v1z-dq56
- Elias, H., Noordin, N., & Mahyuddin, R. H. (2010). Achievement motivation and self efficacy in relation to adjustment among university students. *Journal of Social Science*, 6(3), 333-339.

Epstein, N. B., Baldwin, L. M., & Bishop, D. S. (1983). The McMaster family assessment device. *Journal of Marital and Family Therapy*, 9(2), 171–180. doi:10.1111/j.1752-0606.1983.tb01497.x

Erdem, G., & Safi, O. A. (2017). Bowen family functioning systems theory from a cultural perspective: An Integrative framework (Doctoral dissertation, Ko ç University, Istanbul, Turkey). Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/publication/322342090_Bowen's_family_system s_theory_from_a_cultural_perspective_An_integrative_framework?fbclid=Iw AR0Z-PltKHX2B3NtfghJ-mFa0eCJDT6ueohAdRv5V4mNDhBUpUNSgK-U4nI

- Faleel, S., Tam, C., Lee, T., Har, W., & Foo, Y. (2012). Stress, perceived social support, coping capability and depression: A study of local and foreign students in the Malaysian context. *International Journal of Psychological and Behavioral Sciences*, 6(1). Retrieved from https://waset.org/publications/8690/stress-perceived-social-support-coping-capability-and-depression-a-study-of-local-and-foreign-students-in-the-malaysian-context?fbclid=IwAR31yQyEOGOBQjTCX1x26P3hX7y1baG4koPsH3zOZx LMdiQ-9E3-xOLMGpk
- Geng, G., & Midford, R. (2015). Investigating first year education students' stress level. Australian Journal of Teacher Education, 40(6), 1-12. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.14221/ajte.2015v40n6.1

Georgiades, K., Boyle, M. H., Jenkins, J. M., Sanford. M., & Lipman, E. (2008). A multilevel analysis of whole family functioning using the McMaster Family Assessment Device. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 22(3), 344-354. doi: 10.1037/0893-3200.22.3.344

- Guo, Y. (2017). Relationship between social support and life satisfaction of college students: Resilience as a mediator and moderator. *Ethics in Progress*, 8(2), 28-43. doi: 10.14746/eip.2017.2.3
- Hagerty, B. K., & Patusky, K. (1995). Developing a measure of sense of belonging. *Nursing Research*, 44(1), 9-13. Retrieved from
 https://www.researchgate.net/publication/15335777_Developing_a_Measure
 Of_Sense_of_Belonging
- Hagerty, B. M., Williams, R. A., Coyne, J. C., & Early, M. R. (1996). Sense of belonging and indicators of social and psychological functioning. *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing*, 10(4), 235–244. doi:10.1016/s0883-9417(96)80029-x
- Haines, J., Rifas-Shiman, S. L., Horton, N. J., Kleinman, K., Bauer, K. W., Davison, K. K., ... Gillman, M. W. (2016). Family functioning and quality of parent-adolescent relationship: Cross-sectional associations with adolescent weight-related behaviors and weight status. *International Journal of Behavioural Nutrition and Physical Activity*, *13*(68), 1-12. doi: 10.1186/s12966-016-0393-7
- Haivas, S., Hofmans, J., & Pepermans, R. (2012). Self-determination theory as a framework for exploring the impact of the organizational context on volunteer motivation: A study of Romanian volunteers. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, *41*(6), 1195-1214. doi: 10.1177/0899764011433041

Haymes, M. V. D., Martone, J., Munoz, L., & Grossman, S. (2011). Family cohesion and social support: Protective factors for acculturation stress among lowacculturated Mexican migrants. *Journal of Poverty*, 15(4), 403-426. doi: 10.1080/10875549.2011.615608

Hon, K. Y., & Chua, B. S. (2015). Are lonely undergraduate student avoiding communicating in real life but vigorous in facebook? *International Journal of Humanities and Social Science*, 5(6), 43-50. Retrieved from http://www.ijhssnet.com/journals/Vol_5_No_6_1_June_2015/5.pdf

- Hooper, L. M. (2007). The application of attachment theory and family systems theory to the phenomena of parentification. *The Family Journal*, *15*(3), 217-223. doi:10.1177/1066480707301290
- Hurtado, S., Alvarado, A. R., & Guillermo-Wann, C. (2012). Inclusive learning environments: Modeling a relationship between validation, campus climate for diversity, and sense of belonging. Retrieved from https://heri.ucla.edu/ford/downloads/ASHE2012-Inclusive-Learning.pdf
- Israel, G. D. (1992). Determining sample size. *University of Florida*. Retrieved from https://www.tarleton.edu/academicassessment/documents/Samplesize.pdf
- Jalal, F. H. A. (2005). *Family functioning and adolescent delinquency in Malaysia* (Doctoral thesis, Lowa State University). doi: 10.31274/rtd-180813-15382
- Johal, D. S., & Sharma, M. (2016). Suicide ideation and life satisfaction among adolescents: A correlational study. *IOSR Journal of Humanities and Social Science*, 21(1), 23-28. doi: 10.9790/0837-21122328

Kasprzak, E. (2010). Perceived social support and life-satisfaction. Polish

Psychological Bulletin, 41(4), 144-154. doi: 10.2478/v10059-010-0019-x

- Keating, D. M. (2016). Conversation orientation and conformity orientation are inversely related: A meta-analysis. *Communication Research Reports*, 33(3), 195-206. doi: 10.1080/08824096.2016.1186622
- Kim, H., & Jung, Y. (2015). Self-differentiation, family functioning, life satisfaction and attitudes towards marriage among South Korean University students. *Indian Journal of Science and Technology*, 8(19). doi: 10.17485/ijst/2015/v8i19/76862
- King, V., & Boyd, L. M. (2016). Factors associated with perceptions of family belonging among adolescents. *J Marriage Fam*, 78(4), 1114-1130. doi:10.1111/jomf.12322.
- Kong, F., Ding, K., & Zhao, J. J (2015). The relationships among gratitude, selfesteem, social support and life satisfaction among undergraduate students. *Journal of Happiness Studies*. doi:10.1007/s10902-014-9519-2
- Krafona, K. (2014). A sense of belonging in a university community: A study of undergraduate students. *International Journal of Psychology and Behavioral Sciences*, 4(1), 16-20. doi: 10.5923/j.ijpbs.20140401.03
- Kumar, H., Shaheen, A., Rasool, I., & Shafi, M. (2016). Psychological distress and life satisfaction among university students. *Journal of Psychology & Clinical Psychiatry*, 5(3), 1-7. doi: 10.15406/jpcpy.2016.05.00283

L áng, A. (2018). Family structure, family functioning, and well-being in adolescence: A multidimensional approach. *International Journal of Humanities and Social Science*, 8(2), 24-31. Retrieved from http://ijhssnet.com/journals/Vol 8 No 2 February 2018/3.pdf

Lee, H., & Williams, R. A. (2013). Effects of parental alcoholism, sense of belonging, and resilience on depressive symptoms: A path model. *Substance Use & Misuse*, 48(3), 265–273. doi:10.3109/10826084.2012.754899

Lee, M. F., & Syaid, S. (2017). Factors contributing towards Malaysian technical university (MTU) students' mental health. *Social Sciences & Humanities,* 25(s), 93-100. Retrieved from http://www.pertanika.upm.edu.my/Pertanika%20PAPERS/JSSH%20Vol.%2
25%20(S)%20May.%202017%20(View%20Full%20Journal).pdf

- Lin, J. (2016). Need for relatedness: A self-determination approach to examining attachment styles, facebook use, and psychological well-being. *Asian Journal* of Communication, 26(2), 153-173. doi: 10.1080/01292986.2015.1126749
- Liu, Q., Shono, M., & Kitamura, T. (2008). The effects of perceived parenting and family functioning on adult attachment: A sample of Japanese university students. *The Open Family Journal*, 1(1), 1-6. Retrieved from http://www.institute-of-mental-health.jp/thesis/pdf/thesis-01/thesis-01-18.pdf
- Mahanta, D., & Aggarwal, M. (2013). Effects of perceived social support on life satisfaction of university students. *European Academic Research*, 1(6), 1083-1094. Retrieved from http://euacademic.org/UploadArticle/72.pdf

Malik, M., Nordin, N., Zakaria, A., & Sirun, N. (2013). An exploratory study on the relationship between life satisfaction and academic performance among undergraduate students of UiTM, Shah Alam. *Procedia- Social and Behavioral Sciences 90*, 334-339. doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.07.099

Mancini, A. D. (2008). Self-determination theory: A framework for the recovery paradigm. Advances in Psychiatric Treatment, 14(1), 358-365. doi: 10.1192/apt.bp.107.004036

- Matejevic, M., Jovanovic, D., & Lazarevic, V. (2014). Functionality of family relationships and parenting style in families of adolescents with substances abuse problems. *Procedia- Social and Behavioral Sciences 128*, 281-287. doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.03.157
- Mellor, D., Stokes, M., Firth, L., Hayashi, Y., & Cummins, R. (2008). Need for belonging, relationship satisfaction, loneliness and life satisfaction. *Personality and Individual Differences 45*(1), 213-218.
 doi:10.1016/j.paid.2008.03.020
- Mincemoyer, C. C. (2016). Creating a sense of place: Considering routine, ritual, and belonging. *Better Kid Care Program*. Retrieved from http://bkc-odmedia.vmhost.psu.edu/documents/tips1110.pdf
- Nabavi, R. T., & Bijandi, M. S. (2018). An investigation of predictors of life satisfaction among overseas Iranian undergraduate students. *Educationa lProcess: International Journal*, 7(1), 74-93. doi: 10.22521/edupij.2018.71.6
- Nasurdin, A. M., Tan, C. L., & Khan, S. N. (2018). Linking social support, work engagement and job performance in nursing. *International Journal of Business* and Society, 19(2), 363-386.

Ngoo, Y. T., Tey, N. P., & Tan, E. C. (2014).Determinants of life satisfaction in Asia. Soc Indic Res, 124, 141-156. doi: 10.1007/s11205-014-0772-x

North, R. J., Holahan, C. J., Moos, R. H., & Cronkite, R. C. (2008). Family support, family income, and happiness: A 10-year perspective. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 22(3), 475-483. doi: 10.1037/0893-3200.22.3.475

Nua, S. C. (2013). Canadian family leisure, family functioning, and family satisfaction: A family perspective (Master's thesis, Brigham Young University). Retrieved from https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=https://www.goo gle.com/&httpsredir=1&article=5301&context=etd

- Okongwu, O. E., & Ugwu, F. O. (2013). Personality and social support as predictors of life satisfaction of Nigerian prisons officers. *European Scientific Journal*, 8(20), 110-125. doi: 10.3923/sscience.2013.5.12
- Önder, F. C., & Yilmaz, Y. (2012). The role of life satisfaction and parenting styles in predicting delinquent behaviors among high school students. *Educational Sciences: Theory & Practice, 12*(3), 1744-1748. Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1000894.pdf

Openshaw, K. P. (2011). The relationship between family functioning, family resilience, and quality of life among vocational rehabilitation clients. *All Graduate Theses and Dissertations*. Retrieved from https://digitalcommons.usu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2084&context=ed Oritiz-Ospina, E., & Roser, M. (2013). Happiness and life satisfaction. *Our World in Data*. Retrieved from https://ourworldindata.org/happiness-and-life-satisfaction?fbclid=IwAR1HFs2em1jM07d2cMXs_0iOt5vdNb7D5scGOCtOoHacgqJEef0S-Qx7gJY

Pai, F. S., & Arshat, Z. (2016). Family functioning, peer relationships and life satisfaction among adolescent of low income family. *Proceedings of 60th The IIER International Conference, Malacca, Malaysia*. Retrieved from http://www.worldresearchlibrary.org/up_proc/pdf/198-145637823240-43.pdf

Palmer, A. E. K. (2016). Social satisfaction and sense of belonging: Revisiting student persistence (Master's thesis, University of Minnesota). Retrieved from http://hdl.handle.net/11299/185084

- Patrick, H., & Williams, G. C. (2012). Self-determination theory: Its application to health behaviour and complementarity with motivational interviewing. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 9(18), 1-12. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3323356/pdf/1479-5868-9-18.pdf
- Pavot, W., & Diener, E. (1993). Review of the satisfaction with life scale. *Psychological Assessment*, 5(2), 164-172. Retrieved from http://www.ksbe.edu/_assets/spi/pdfs/survey_toolkit/other_samples/pavot_die ner.pdf

Pittman, L. D., & Richmond, A. (2007). Academic and psychological functioning in late adolescence: The importance of school belonging. *The Journal of Experimental Education*, 75(4), 270-290. doi: 10.3200/JEXE.75.4.270-292

Prasoon, R., & Chaturvedi, K. R. (2016). Life satisfaction: Literature review. The Researcher- International Journal of Management Humanities and Social Sciences, 1(2), 25-32. Retrieved from http://theresearcherjournal.org/pdfs/01021220163.pdf

- Prest, L. A., & Protinsky, H. (1993). Family systems theory: A unifying framework for codependence. *The American Journal of Family Therapy*, 21(4), 352– 360.doi:10.1080/01926189308251005
- Rahni, S. (2017). Research design and methods: A systematic review of research paradigms, sampling issues and instruments development. *International Journal of Economics & Management Sciences*, 6(2). doi: 10.4172/2162-6359.1000403
- Rajadurai, J. (2010). "Malays are expected to speak malay": Community ideologies,
 language use and the negotiation of identities. *Journal of Language, Identity & Education, 9*(2), 91–106. doi: 10.1080/15348451003704776
- Ramos, A. K., Suarez, M. C., Leon, M., & Trinidad, N. (2017). Sense of community, participation, and life satisfaction among Hispanic immigrants in rural Nebraska. *Kontakt, 19*(4), 284-295. doi: 10.1016/j.kontakt.2017.09.005
- Rathore, S., Kumar, A., & Gautam, A. (2015). Life satisfaction and life orientation as predictors of psychological well being. *The International Journal of Indian Psychology*, *3*(1), 21-27. Retrieved from http://oaji.net/articles/2015/1170-1447569168.pdf

- Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (2000). Self-determination theory and the facilitation of intrinsic motivation, social development, and well-being. *American Psychologist*, 55(1), 68-78. doi: 10.1037110003-066X.55.1.68
- Saleh, D., Camart, N., & Romo, L. (2017). Predictors of stress in college students. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8(19), 1-8. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00019
- Sanders, C., Bell, J., Place, B., & Adelaide (2011). The Olson circumplex model: A systemic approach to couple and family relationships. *InPsych*, 33(1).Retrieved from

https://www.psychology.org.au/publications/inpsych/2011/february/sanders

- Sani, R. (2018). Coping with student mental health. New Straits Times. Retrieved from https://www.nst.com.my/education/2018/04/361450/coping-student mental-health
- Sedghi, S., Shahboulaghi, F. M., Arsalani, N., Bakhshi, E., & Sedghi, S. (2016). The relationship between feeling loneliness, and anxiety and life satisfaction of elderly people living in nursing homes of Tehran. *The Iioab Journal*, *7*, 371 378.
- Schnettler, B., Zapata, E. M., Grunert, K. G., Lobos, G., Denegri, M., Hueche, C., & Poblete, H. (2017). Life satisfaction of university students in relation to family and food in a developing country. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01522
- Smith, K. M. (2011). The relationship between residential satisfaction, sense of community, sense of belonging and sense of place in a Western Australian urban planned community (Doctorates and Masters' thesis, Edith Cowan University). Retrieved from https://ro.ecu.edu.au/theses/460

St Amand, J., Girard, S., & Smith, J. (2017). Sense of belonging at school: Defining attributes, determinants, and sustaining strategies. *IAFOR Journal of Education*, 5(2), 105-119. Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1156289.pdf

- Steger, M. F., & Kashdan, T. B. (2009). Depression and everyday social activity, belonging, and well-being. *Journal Counselling Psychology*, 56(2), 289-300. doi: 10.1037/a0015416
- Strayhorn, T. L. (2012). College students' sense of belonging. New York: Routledge. doi: https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203118924

Suitor, D. T. (2013). Social support, sense of community, and psychological distress among college students: Examining the impact of university housing units. University of Kansas. Retrieved from https://kuscholarworks.ku.edu/bitstream/handle/1808/15108/Suitor_ku_0099 _12639_DATA_1.pdf;sequence=1

Tachine, A.R., Cabrera, N.L., & Bird, E.Y. (2017). Home away from home: Native American students' sense of belonging during their first year in college. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 88(5), 785-807. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2016.1257322

Talwar, P., & Fadzil, AR. M. (2013). Perceived social support among university students in Malaysia: A reliability study. *Malaysian Journal of Psychiatry Ejournal, 22*(1). Retrieved from https://www.mjpsychiatry.org/index.php/mjp/article/view/226/177 Tamannaeifar, M. R., & Behzadmoghaddam, R. (2016). Examination of the

relationship between life satisfaction and perceived social support. *International Academic Journal of Organizational Behavior and Human Resource Management, 3*(3), 8-15. Retrieved from
http://iaiest.com/dl/journals/6-%20IAJ%20of%20Organizational%20Behavior
%20and%20Human%20Resource%20Management/v3-i3-mar2016/paper2.pdf

Tambyah, S. K., & Tan, S. J. (2018). Happiness, wellbeing and society what matters for Singaporeans. *Routledge is an Imprint of the Taylor & Francis Group, an Informa Business*. Retrieved from https://books.google.com.my/books?id=IxdSDwAAQBAJ&pg=PT163&lpg=P T163&dq=sense+of+belonging+and+life+satisfaction&source=bl&ots=ofk2N 7_mlN&sig=0fv1OwgL-YPYHUD0sjiHlPNlrwo&hl=zh-CN&sa=X&ved=2ahUKEwjt55OxvLjeAhUQUI8KHQAKCnA4FBDoATAB egQIAxAB#v=onepage&q=sense%20of%20belonging%20and%20life%20sat

isfaction&f=false

- Tan, X. H., & Ramzan, U. B. M. (2017). Relationship of perceived stress and life satisfaction among medical students: Across-sectional study. *British Journal* of medical and medical Research, 20(10), 1-7. doi: 10.9734/BJMMR/2017/31693
- Taormina, R. J., & Gao, J. H. (2013). Maslow and the motivation hierarchy: Measuring satisfaction of the needs. *The American Journal of Psychology*, *126*(2), 155-177. doi: 10.5406/amerjpsyc.126.2.0155

Taylor, J. L., Burke, M. M., Smith, L. E., & Hartley, S. L. (2016). Families of Adolescents and Adults With Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities. International Review of Research in Developmental Disabilities, 195–231. doi:10.1016/bs.irrdd.2016.04.001

Tey, N. P. (2014). Inter-state migration and socio-demographic changes in Malaysia. Malavsia Journal of Economic Studies, 51(1), 121-139. Retrieved from https://umexpert.um.edu.my/file/publication/00001678 106796.pdf

Wilcyriska, A., Januszek, M., & Bargiel-Matusiewicz, K. (2015). The need of belonging and sense of belonging versus effectiveness of coping. Polish Psychological Bulletin, 46(1), 72-81. doi: 10.1515/ppb-2015-0008

Wright, N. T. (2016). An exploration of sense of belonging among black males attending a predominately white institution (Masters' theses, Eastern Illinois University). Retrieved from https://thekeep.eiu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.g oogle.com%2F&httpsredir=1&article=3472&context=theses&fbclid=IwAR0

XYbhMFfbvz1tmZBdosXGexqth2LIKYMzSJu5tc8MpwtFywvXGPduWoLo

Yilmaz, K. (2013). Comparison of quantitative and qualitative research traditions: epistemological, theoretical, and methodological differences. European Journal of Education, 48(2), 311-325. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/ejed.12014

Yusoff, Y. M., Jauhar, J., & Chelliah, S. (2010). Examining the role of perceived social support on psychological adjustment of international students in Malaysian public university. Retrieved from http://repo.uum.edu.my/2486/1/Dr._Yusliza_-_Examining_the_role.pdf

Yusoff, Y. M., & Othman, A. K. (2011). An early study on perceived social support and psychological adjustment among international students: The case of a higher learning institution in Malaysia. *International Journal of Business and Society*, 12(2), 1-15. Retrieved from

http://www.ijbs.unimas.my/repository/pdf/Vol12No2(paper1).pdf

Zamani-Alavijeh, F., Dehkordi, F. R., & Shahry, P. (2017). Perceived social support among students of medical sciences. *Electronic Physician Excellence in Constructive Peer Review*, 9(6), 4479-4488. doi: 10.19082/4479

Appendix A

Participant informed consent



UNIVERSITI TUNKU ABDUL RAHMAN FACULTY ART AND SOCIAL SCIENCE BACHELOR OF SOCIAL SCIENCE (HONS) PSYCHOLOGY

Research Topic: Social support, sense of belonging and family functioning as predictor of life satisfaction among freshmen in Selangor, Malaysia.

Introduction

We are year three Psychology undergraduate student from the Faculty of Art and Social Sciene of Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman. You are invited to participate in the study entitled "Social support, sense of belonging and family functioning as predictor of life satisfaction among freshmen in Selangor, Malaysia". This research is conducted as a requirement for the subject Final Year Project II (UAPZ3023).

Procedure

This questionnaire consists of five sections. The first four sections will be made up of questions regarding social support, sense of belonging, family functioning and life satisfaction. The last section is requiring to fill in your demographic information. This survey will take approximately 30 minutes to complete.

Confidentiality

Your participation in this study is voluntary and anonymous. Every information obtained will be kept private and confidential under protection of rules and solely for research purposes. The information given will only be reported as group data with no identifying information and will be used only for academic purposes. All information will be kept and only researchers in this study are able to access.

Participation

Please keep in mind that you are allowed to withdraw from this study. If you have any questions or concern, feel free to contact us via email, Chin Ying Ying (1501603@1utar.my), Lim Fang Yee (1502542@1utar.my) and Tan Kha Muan (muan97@1utar.my).

○ I agree to participate in this study

○ I do not agree to participate in this study

Signature

Appendix B

Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support (MSPSS)

Instruction: We are interested in how you feel about the following statements. Read each statement carefully. Indicate how you feel about each statement. Please circle it.

	Very Strongly Disagree	Strongly Disagree	Mildly Disagree	Neutral	Mildly Agree	Strongly Agree	Very Strongly agree
1. There is a special person who is around when I am in need.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
2. There is a person with whom I can share my joys and sorrow.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
3. My family really tries to help me.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
4. I get the emotional help and support I need from my family.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
5. I have a special person who is a real source of comfort to me.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
6. My friends really try to help me.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
7. I can count on my friends when things go wrong.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
8. I can talk about my problems with my family.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
9. I have friends with whom I can share my joys and sorrows.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
10. There is a special person in my life who cares about my feelings.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
11. My family is willing to help me make decisions.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
12. I can talk about my problems with my friends.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7

Appendix C

Family Assessment Device (FAD)

Instruction: This assessment contains a number of statements about families. Please read each statement carefully, and decide how well it describes your own family. You should answer according to how you see your family. Please circle it.

	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Agree	Strongly agree
1. Planning family activities is difficult because we misunderstand each other.	1	2	3	4
2. We resolve most everyday problems around the house.	1	2	3	4
3. When someone is upset the others know why.	1	2	3	4
4. When you ask someone to do something, you have to check that they did it.	1	2	3	4
5. If someone is in trouble, the others become too involved.	1	2	3	4
6. In times of crisis we can turn to each other for support.	1	2	3	4
7. We don't know what to do when an emergency comes up.	1	2	3	4
8. We sometimes run out of things that we need.	1	2	3	4
9. We are reluctant to show our affection for each other.	1	2	3	4
10. We make sure members meet their family responsibilities.	1	2	3	4
11. We cannot talk to each other about the sadness we feel.	1	2	3	4
12. We usually act on our decisions regarding problems.	1	2	3	4

	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Agree	Strongly agree
13. You only get the interest of others when something is important to them.	1	2	3	4
14. You can't tell how a person is feeling from what they are saying.	1	2	3	4
15. Family tasks don't get spread around enough.	1	2	3	4
16. Individuals are accepted for what they are.	1	2	3	4
17. You can easily get away with breaking the rules.	1	2	3	4
18. People come right out and say things instead of hinting at them.	1	2	3	4
19. Some of us just don't respond emotionally.	1	2	3	4
20. We know what to do in an emergency.	1	2	3	4
21. We avoid discussing our fears and concerns.	1	2	3	4
22. It is difficult to talk to each other about tender feelings.	1	2	3	4
23. We have trouble meeting our bills.	1	2	3	4
24. After our family tries to solve a problem, we usually discuss whether it worked or not.	1	2	3	4
25. We are too self-centered.	1	2	3	4
26. We can express feelings to each other.	1	2	3	4
27. We have no clear expectations about toilet habits.	1	2	3	4

	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Agree	Strongly agree
28. We do not show our love for each other.	1	2	3	4
29. We talk to people directly rather than through go- betweens.	1	2	3	4
30. Each of us has particular duties and responsibilities.	1	2	3	4
31. There are lots of bad feelings in the family.	1	2	3	4
32. We have rules about hitting people.	1	2	3	4
33. We get involved with each other only when something interests us.	1	2	3	4
34. There's little time to explore personal interests.	1	2	3	4
35. We often don't say what we mean.	1	2	3	4
36. We feel accepted for what we are.	1	2	3	4
37. We show interest in each other when we can get something out of it personally.	1	2	3	4
38. We resolve most emotional upsets that come up.	1	2	3	4
39. Tenderness takes second place to other things in our family.	1	2	3	4
40. We discuss who is to do household jobs.	1	2	3	4
41. Making decisions is a problem for our family.	1	2	3	4

	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Agree	Strongly agree
42. Our family shows interest in each other only when they can get something out of it.	1	2	3	4
43. We are frank with each other.	1	2	3	4
44. We don't hold to any rules or standards.	1	2	3	4
45. If people are asked to do something, they need reminding.	1	2	3	4
46. We are able to make decisions about how to solve problems.	1	2	3	4
47. If the rules are broken, we don't know what to expect.	1	2	3	4
48. Anything goes in our family.	1	2	3	4
49. We express tenderness.	1	2	3	4
50. We confront problems involving feelings.	1	2	3	4
51. We don't get along well together.	1	2	3	4
52. We don't talk to each other when we are angry.	1	2	3	4
53. We are generally dissatisfied with the family duties assigned to us.	1	2	3	4
54. Even though we mean well, we intrude too much into each others lives.	1	2	3	4
55. There are rules about dangerous situations.	1	2	3	4
56. We confide in each other.	1	2	3	4

	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Agree	Strongly agree
57. We cry openly.	1	2	3	4
58. We don't have reasonable transport.	1	2	3	4
59. When we don't like what someone has done, we tell them.	1	2	3	4
60. We try to think of different ways to solve problems.	1	2	3	4

Appendix D

Sense of Belonging Instrument (SOBI)

Instructions: Here are some statements with which you may or may not agree. Using the key listed below, circle the number that most closely reflects your feelings about each statement.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree
1. I often wonder if there is anyplace on earth where I really fit in.	1	2	3	4
2. I am just not sure if I fit in with my friends.	1	2	3	4
3. I would describe myself as a misfit in most social situations.	1	2	3	4
4. I generally feel that people accept me.	1	2	3	4
5. I feel like a piece of a jig-saw puzzle that doesn't fit into the puzzle.	1	2	3	4
6. I would like to make a difference to people or things around me, but I don't feel that what I have to offer is valued.	1	2	3	4
7. I feel like an outsider in most situations.	1	2	3	4
8. I am troubled by feeling like I have no place in this world.	1	2	3	4
9. I could disappear for days and it wouldn't matter to my family.	1	2	3	4
10. In general, I don't feel a part of the mainstream of society.	1	2	3	4
11. I feel like I observe life rather than participate in it.	1	2	3	4
12. If I died tomorrow, very few people would come to my funeral.	1	2	3	4
13. I feel like a square peg trying to fit into a round hole.	1	2	3	4

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree
14. I don't feel that there is anyplace where I really fit in this world.	1	2	3	4
15. I am uncomfortable that my background and experiences are so different from those who are usually around me.	1	2	3	4
16. I could not see or call my friends for days and it wouldn't matter to them.	1	2	3	4
17. I feel left out of things.	1	2	3	4
18. I am not valued by or important to my friends.	1	2	3	4

Appendix E

Satisfaction with Life Scale (SWLS)

Instructions: Below are five statements that you may agree or disagree with. Using the 1-7 scale below, indicate your agreement with each item by placing the appropriate number on the line preceding that item. Please be open and honest in your responding.

	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Slightly disagree	Neither agree nor disagree	Slightly agree	Agree	Strongly agree
1. In most ways my life is close to my ideal.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
2. The conditions of my life are excellent.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
3. I am satisfied with my life.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
4. So far I have gotten the important things I want in life.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
5. If I could live my life over, I would change almost nothing.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7

Appendix F

Demographics Informations

Q1 Age

Q2 Gender

O Male

○ Female

Q3 Name of institution (e.g. UTAR)

Q4 Course of study (eg. Psychology)

Q5 Year/ Semester

O Year One Semester One (Y1S1)

• Year One Semester Two (Y1S2)

• Year One Semester Three (Y1S3)

Others (Specify) : _____

Q6 State of the institution

○ Selangor

Others (Please specify)

Johor		Kedah
Malacca		Perlis
Negeri Sembilan		Kelantan
Perak		Terengganu
Penang		Pahang

Q7 Ethnicity
○ Malay
○ Chinese
O Others (Specify) :
Q8 Religion
○ Islam
O Buddha
◯ Hindu
O Christian
O Others (Specify) :
Q9 Please describe your current family status?
O Two biological family (with father and mother)
O Single father family
O Single mother family
O Step family (with step father / step mother)
Others (Specify) :

.....end of questions.....

Appendix G

Table of frequency

Statistics							
		TSS	TFF	TSOB	TLS		
N	Valid	251	250	251	251		
	Missing	0	1	0	0		
Mean		62.5657	158.6200	46.8725	23.0757		
Median		63.0000	157.0000	46.0000	22.0000		
Mode		57.00 ^a	157.00 ^a	48.00	20.00		
Std. Deviatio	n	11.72308	13.36856	8.75395	4.26688		
Variance		137.431	178.718	76.632	18.206		
Skewness		694	.659	.231	.301		
Std. Error of	Skewness	.154	.154	.154	.154		
Kurtosis		.949	.547	.590	146		
Std. Error of	Kurtosis	.306	.307	.306	.306		
Minimum		20.00	132.00	18.00	13.00		
Maximum		84.00	209.00	72.00	35.00		
Percentiles	25	56.0000	149.0000	42.0000	20.0000		
	50	63.0000	157.0000	46.0000	22.0000		
	75	70.0000	166.0000	52.0000	26.0000		

a. Multiple modes exist. The smallest value is shown

Appendix H

Table of test of normality



Q-Q Plot







0-

-5| 120

180 140 160

Observed Value

200

220





Appendix I

Table of reliability

Reliability of Multidimensional Scale Perceived Social Support

Reliability Statistics

	Cronbach's	
	Alpha Based on	
Cronbach's	Standardized	
Alpha	Items	N of Items
.919	.920	12

Reliability of Family Assessment Device

Reliability Statistics				
	Cronbach's			
	Alpha Based on			
Cronbach's	Standardized			
Alpha	Items	N of Items		
.842	.837	60		

Reliability of Sense of Belonging Instrument

Reliability Statistics

-		
	Cronbach's	
	Alpha Based on	
Cronbach's	Standardized	
Alpha	Items	N of Items
.907	.904	18

Reliability of Satisfaction with Life Satisfaction

Reliability Statistics				
	Cronbach's			
	Alpha Based on			
Cronbach's	Standardized			
Alpha	Items	N of Items		
.745	.756	5		
Reliability of all the scale

Re	iability Statistics	
	Cronbach's	
	Alpha Based on	
Cronbach's	Standardized	
Alpha	Items	N of Items
.627	.678	4

Appendix J

Table of correlation

		Correlation	S		
		TSS	TFF	TSOB	TLS
TSS	Pearson Correlation	1	.361**	.215**	.337**
	Sig. (2-tailed)		.000	.001	.000
	Ν	251	250	251	251
TFF	Pearson Correlation	.361**	1	.467**	.322**
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.000		.000	.000
	Ν	250	250	250	250
TSOB	Pearson Correlation	.215**	.467**	1	.366**
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.001	.000		.000
	Ν	251	250	251	251
TLS	Pearson Correlation	.337**	.322**	.366**	1
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.000	.000	.000	
	Ν	251	250	251	251

**. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

Appendix K

Table of Multiple Regression

Model Summary^b

			Adjusted R	Std. Error of the		Ch	ange Statistic	S		
Model	R	R Square	Square	Estimate	R Square Change	F Change	df1	df2	Sig. F Change	Durbin-Watson
1	.462 ^a	.213	.203	3.81405	.213	22.197	3	246	.000	1.842

a. Predictors: (Constant), TSOB, TSS, TFF

b. Dependent Variable: TLS

	ANOVAª									
М	lodel	Sum of Squares	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.				
1	Regression	968.689	3	322.896	22.197	.000 ^b				
	Residual	3578.547	246	14.547						
	Total	4547.236	249							

a. Dependent Variable: TLS

b. Predictors: (Constant), TSOB, TSS, TFF

	Resi	iduals Statist	ics ^a		
	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Std. Deviation	Ν
Predicted Value	18.5594	28.2737	23.0840	1.97239	250
Std. Predicted Value	-2.294	2.631	.000	1.000	250
Standard Error of Predicted	.248	1.273	.453	.165	250
Value	.240	1.273	.403	. 103	250
Adjusted Predicted Value	18.2456	28.0910	23.0688	1.98167	250
Residual	-9.25662	15.89188	.00000	3.79100	250
Std. Residual	-2.427	4.167	.000	.994	250
Stud. Residual	-2.437	4.278	.002	1.005	250
Deleted Residual	-9.37538	16.75443	.01521	3.87765	250
Stud. Deleted Residual	-2.462	4.438	.003	1.011	250
Mahal. Distance	.059	26.747	2.988	3.411	250
Cook's Distance	.000	.248	.006	.020	250
Centered Leverage Value	.000	.107	.012	.014	250

a. Dependent Variable: TLS



Normal P-P Plot of Regression Standardized Residual





					Coefficient	S ^a					Coefficients ^a									
	Unstandardized Coefficients		Standardized Coefficients			(Correlations		Collinearity	Statistics										
Model	odel B Std. Error		Beta	t	Sig.	Zero-order	Partial	Part	Tolerance	VIF										
1	(Constant)	5.890	2.892		2.037	.043	L													
	TSS	.087	.022	.240	3.944	.000	.337	.244	.223	.867	1.154									
	TFF	.036	.021	.114	1.695	.091	.322	.107	.096	.711	1.407									
	TSOB	.127	.031	.261	4.081	.000	.366	.252	.231	.780	1.282									

a. Dependent Variable: TLS

Appendix L

Table of Mediation

Run MATRIX	procedure:					
*****	**** PROCESS	Procedure d	for SPSS Ver	sion 3.3 '	* * * * * * * * * * * * *	* * * * * * *
	ritten by And tation availa	-			-	es3
*************** Model : 4 Y : TL, X : TF M : TS	F	******	* * * * * * * * * * * *	* * * * * * * * * *	*****	****
Sample Size: 250						
*********** OUTCOME VAR TSOB	************* IABLE:	********	* * * * * * * * * * * *	*******	*****	*****
Model Summa R .467	R-sq	MSE 60.425		-	df2 248.000	p 000.
Model constant TFF	coeff -1.695 .306		t 289 8.309		LLCI -13.248 .234	
	d coefficient eff 467	S				

TFF .467

Covariance	matrix of reconstant	gression par TFF	rameter esti	mates:		
constant TFF	34.405 215	215 .001				
* * * * * * * * * * *	* * * * * * * * * * * * * *	* * * * * * * * * * * * *	* * * * * * * * * * * *	* * * * * * * * * * *	* * * * * * * * * * *	****
OUTCOME VAI TLS	RIABLE:					
Model Summa	ary					
-	R R-sq		F	df1		р
.40	4 .163	15.404	24.098	2.000	247.000	.000
Model						
110002	coeff	se	t	р	LLCI	ULCI
constant	6.972	2.962	2.354	.019	1.138	12.807
TFF	.062	.021	2.942	.004	.020	.103
TSOB	.134	.032	4.188	.000	.071	.197
	ed coefficien [.] coeff	ts				
TFF	.194					
TSOB	.276					
Covariance	matrix of red	gression par	rameter esti	mates:		
	constant	TFF	TSOB			
constant	8.774	055	.002			
TFF	055	.000	.000			
TSOB	.002	.000	.001			
********** OUTCOME VAI TLS	************** RIABLE:	*** TOTAL EI	FFECT MODEL	* * * * * * * * * * *	* * * * * * * * * * *	****
Model Summa	ary					

	R .322	_	MSE 16.432	F 28.737	df1 1.000	df2 248.000	р .000	
Model								
constant TFF	6.		3.059	t 2.205 5.361		LLCI .720 .065	12.769	
Standarc TFF	dized coes coeff .322	fficients						
	consta t 9.3		TFF 059	meter estima	ates:			
* * * * * * * *	***** T(OTAL, DIRI	ECT, AND IN	DIRECT EFFEC	CTS OF X ON	. Л. *****	* * * * * * *	
	ffect of 2	-						
	fect .103	se .019	t 5.361	р .000	LLCI .065	ULCI .141	¹	c_cs .322
Direct e	effect of	X on Y						
	fect .062	se .021	t 2.942		LLCI .020	ULCI .103		c'_cs .194
Indirect		s) of X or			_			
TSOB		Bootsi .014	E BootLLC 4 .01					
Partial] TSOB	ly standa: Effect .010		E BootLLC	ct(s) of X of I BootULCI 3 .016	Γ			
TOOD	.010	.00.	.00	.010	,			

Completely standardized indirect effect(s) of X on Y:

TSOB	Effect .129		BootLLCI .043		
******	******	**** ANAL	YSIS NOTES	AND ERRORS	*****
Level of 95.000	f confidence)0	for all	confidence	intervals :	in output:
Number o 2000	of bootstrap	samples	for percen	tile bootsti	rap confidence intervals:
H	END MATRIX -				
Run MATH	RIX procedur	e:			
* * * * * * * *	****** PRO	CESS Proc	edure for	SPSS Version	n 3.3 *****************
Doci					www.afhayes.com guilford.com/p/hayes3
******	* * * * * * * * * * * *	* * * * * * * * *	*****	* * * * * * * * * * * *	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *
Х	: 4 : TLS : TSS : TSOB				
Sample Size: 2	251				
	************** VARIABLE:	* * * * * * * * *	*****	* * * * * * * * * * * * *	******

Model Summary					
R	R-sq MSE	F	df1	df2	р
.215	.046 73.396	12.022	1.000	249.000	.001
Model					
coe		t 10 505	р	LLCI	ULCI
constant 36.8		12.525		31.052	
TSS .1	.60 .046	3.467	.001	.069	.251
Standardized coef	ficients				
coeff	IICIENCS				
TSS .215					
100					
Covariance matrix	of regression pa	rameter estim	ates:		
consta					
constant 8.6	55134				
TSS1	.34 .002				
******	*****	*****	* * * * * * * * * * *	* * * * * * * * * * *	* * * * * * *
OUTCOME VARIABLE:					
TLS					
Model Summary	D	-	1.61	1.50	
	R-sq MSE		df1	df2	p
.452	.204 14.610	31.770	2.000	248.000	.000
Model					
coe	eff se	t	р	LLCI	ULCI
constant 9.8		-	.000	6.572	
TSS .0			.000	.057	.140
	.50 .028	5.297	.000	.094	.205
.1	.020	5.251	.000	• • • • •	.200
Standardized coef	ficients				

coeff TSS .272 TSOB .307

onstant 2.808 022	TSS 022	TSOB 029	nates:		
	** TOTAL E	FFECT MODEL	* * * * * * * * * *	* * * * * * * * * * *	****
R-sq			-	-	1
.123	.022		p .000 .000	LLCI 12.669 .080	ULCI 18.112 .166
onstant	TSS	rameter estin	nates:		
** TOTAL, DI	RECT, AND	INDIRECT EFF	ECTS OF X	ON Y *****	* * * * * * *
se	t 5.657	p 000.			<u>+</u>
	Dustant 2.808 022 029 ************************************	Dustant TSS 2.808022 022 .000 029 .000 **********************************	Distant TSS TSOB 2.808022029 022 .000 .000 029 .000 .001 TARKATTOTAL EFFECT MODEL TABLE:	2.808022029 022 .000 .000 029 .000 .001 ***********************************	Distant TSS TSOB 2.808 022 029 029 .000 .000 029 .000 .001 ***********************************

c_cs .337

Direct effect of X on Y

c' ps Effect se t р LLCI ULCI c' cs .023 .272 .099 .021 4.681 .057 .140 .000 Indirect effect(s) of X on Y: Effect BootSE BootLLCI BootULCI .005 TSOB .024 .010 .047 Partially standardized indirect effect(s) of X on Y: Effect BootSE BootLLCI BootULCI TSOB .006 .002 .001 .011 Completely standardized indirect effect(s) of X on Y: Effect BootSE BootLLCI BootULCI TSOB .066 .028 .015 .127 Level of confidence for all confidence intervals in output: 95.0000 Number of bootstrap samples for percentile bootstrap confidence intervals: 2000 ---- END MATRIX ----

Appendix M

Turnitin report

ORIGIN	ALITY REPORT			
2 SIMILA		T SOURCES	14% PUBLICATIONS	10% STUDENT PAPER
PRIMAR	Y SOURCES			
1	Submitted to Un Student Paper	niversiti T	unku Abdul R	ahman
2	Submitted to HI Student Paper	ELP UNIV	ERSITY	
3	eprints.utar.edu	.my		
4	Submitted to Su Student Paper	inway Co	llege	
5	Ruchika Jaitli, Y belonging amor corporate camp Estate, 2013 Publication	g employ	ees working a	it a
6	Sung, Miai, Mee Soyoung Lee. "E Contributing to Wives in South Migrant Wives' E Relations, 2013 Publication	Ethnic Val the Life S Korea : E Life Satis	riations in Fac atisfaction of thnic Variatior	tors Migrant ns in

7	Submitted to University of Glasgow Student Paper	1%
8	Johanna Pretsch, Natalie Ehrhardt-Madapathi. "Experiences of justice in school and attitudes towards democracy: A matter of social exchange?", Social Psychology of Education, 2018 Publication	1%
9	docplayer.net	1%
10	"63rd Annual Scientific Meeting "Transitions of Care Across the Aging Continuum"", The Gerontologist, 2010. Publication	< 1 %
11	Racheli Lipschitz-Elhawi. "The Contribution of Background Variables, Internal and External Resources to Life Satisfaction among Adolescents in Residential Treatment Centers", Residential Treatment for Children & Youth, 11/05/2008 Publication	< 1 %
12	Submitted to Callaghan Campus Student Paper	< 1 %
13	www.cra-rhone-alpes.org	<1%

14	Qilong Cao, Ying Liang. "Perceived social support and life satisfaction in drug addicts: Self-esteem and loneliness as mediators", Journal of Health Psychology, 2017 Publication	<1%
15	Suzanne McLaren. "The Interrelations Between Sexual Orientation, Sense of Belonging and Dysphoria Among Australian Women", Women & Health, 09/14/2006 Publication	<1%
16	Amit, Karin, and Shirly Bar-Lev. "Immigrants' Sense of Belonging to the Host Country: The Role of Life Satisfaction, Language Proficiency, and Religious Motives", Social Indicators Research, 2015. Publication	<1%
17	"64th Annual Scientific Meeting "Lifestyle- >Lifespan"", The Gerontologist, 2011.	<1%
18	Yuan Guo. "Relationship between Social Support and Life Satisfaction of College Students: Resilience As a Mediator and Moderator", ETHICS IN PROGRESS, 2018 Publication	<1%
19	acrabstracts.org	<1%

20	Suzanne McLaren. "Sense of Belonging to the General and Lesbian Communities as Predictors of Depression Among Lesbians", Journal of Homosexuality, 01/2009 Publication	<1%
21	Muna S. Hadidi, Jamal M. Al Khateeb. "A Comparison of Social Support among Adolescents with and without Visual Impairments in Jordan: A Case Study from the Arab Region", Journal of Visual Impairment & Blindness, 2018 Publication	< 1 %
22	Submitted to University of Essex Student Paper	<1%
23	Stander, Frederick W., Elsabe Diedericks, Karina Mostert, and Leon T. De Beer. "Proactive behaviour towards strength use and deficit improvement, hope and efficacy as predictors of life satisfaction amongst first-year university students", SA Journal of Industrial Psychology, 2015. Publication	<1%
24	en.wikipedia.org	<1%
25	Submitted to Brunel University Student Paper	<1%

26	www.jbiomeds.com	<1%
27	Ayres, C. G., and G. Mahat. "Social Support, Acculturation, and Optimism: Understanding Positive Health Practices in Asian American College Students", Journal of Transcultural Nursing, 2012.	<1%
28	www.pilihanrayakini.com	<1%
29	uir.unisa.ac.za	<1 _%
30	doras.dcu.ie	<1%
31	Jennifer Sonney, Chris Segrin, Tessa Kolstad. "Parent- and Child-Reported Asthma Responsibility in School-Age Children: Examining Agreement, Disagreement, and Family Functioning", Journal of Pediatric Health Care, 2019 Publication	<1%
32	www.ijhssnet.com	<1%
33	Cilliers, Frans, and Aden-Paul Flotman. "The psychological well-being manifesting among	<1%

	master's students in Industrial and Organisational Psychology", SA Journal of Industrial Psychology, 2016. Publication	
34	Donna L. Coffman, Tammy D. Gilligan. "Social Support, Stress, and Self-Efficacy: Effects on Students' Satisfaction", Journal of College Student Retention: Research, Theory & Practice, 2016 Publication	<1%
35	zdoc.site Internet Source	<1%
36	Tonsing, Kareen N "Predictors of psychological adaptation of South Asian immigrants in Hong Kong", International Journal of Intercultural Relations, 2013. Publication	<1%
37	www.ukessays.com	<1%
38	www.nature.com	<1%
39	Submitted to Higher Education Commission Pakistan Student Paper	<1%
40	www.ideals.illinois.edu Internet Source	<1%

41	Ana Maria Trejos Herrera, Jorge Palacio Sanudo Mario Mosquera Vasquez, Rafael Tuesca. "Chapter 15 Affectation Situation of HIV/AIDS in Colombian Children", InTech, 2011 Publication	<1%
42	Pillow, David R., Glenn P. Malone, and Willie J. Hale. "The need to belong and its association with fully satisfying relationships: A tale of two measures", Personality and Individual Differences, 2015. Publication	<1%
43	www.excellencepourenfantsados.ca	<1%
44	Nadia Rahbek Dyrberg, Henriette Tolstrup Holmegaard. "Motivational patterns in STEM education: a self-determination perspective on first year courses", Research in Science & Technological Education, 2018 Publication	<1%
45	Guler Boyraz. "An exploratory path analysis of the factors contributing to life satisfaction in fathers", The Journal of Positive Psychology, 03/2009 Publication	< 1 %
46	Heidemann, Gretchen, Julie A. Cederbaum, and Sidney Martinez. ""We Walk Through It Together": The Importance of Peer Support for	<1%

	Formerly Incarcerated Women's Success", Journal of Offender Rehabilitation, 2014. Publication	
47	Tomberg, T., A. Toomela, M. Ennok, and A. Tikk. "Changes in coping strategies, social support, optimism and health-related quality of life following traumatic brain injury: A longitudinal study", Brain Injury, 2007. Publication	<1%
48	Daniel Wing-Leung Lai, J. R. McDonald. "Life Satisfaction of Chinese Elderly Immigrants in Calgary", Canadian Journal on Aging / La Revue canadienne du vieillissement, 2010 Publication	<1%

Exclude quotes Off Exclude bibliography Off Exclude matches Off



Re: U/SERC/08/2019

15 January 2019

Dr Chie Qiu Ting Head, Department of Psychology and Counselling Faculty of Arts and Social Science Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman Jalan Universiti, Bandar Baru Barat 31900 Kampar, Perak.

Dear Dr Chie,

Ethical Approval For Research Project/Protocol

We refer to the application for ethical approval for your students' research projects from Bachelor of Social Science (Hons) Psychology programme enrolled in course UAPZ3013. We are pleased to inform you that the application has been approved under <u>expedited review</u>.

The details of the research projects are as follows:

	Research Title	Student's Name	Supervisor's Name	Approval Validity	
1.	Social Support, Sense of Belonging and Family Functioning as Predictor of Life Satisfaction Among Freshmen in Selangor, Malaysia	 Chin Ying Ying Lim Fang Yee Tan Kha Muan 		15 January 2019 –	
2.	The Relationship of Family Functioning and Self-regulation on Antisocial Behaviour Among Adolescents	 Chin Sie Zhen Lee Chie Hwa Samantha Ng Kuet Ch'ng 	Dr Gan Su Wan	14 January 2020	

The conduct of this research is subject to the following:

- (1) The participants' informed consent be obtained prior to the commencement of the research;
- (2) Confidentiality of participants' personal data must be maintained; and
- (3) Compliance with procedures set out in related policies of UTAR such as the UTAR Research Ethics and Code of Conduct, Code of Practice for Research Involving Humans and other related policies/guidelines.



Should the students collect personal data of participants in their studies, please have the participants sign the attached Personal Data Protection Statement for records.

Thank you.

Yours sincerely,

Professor Ts Dr Faidz bin Abd Rahman Chairman UTAR Scientific and Ethical Review Committee

c.c Dean, Faculty of Arts and Social Science Director, Institute of Postgraduate Studies and Research



Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman

Form Title : Supervisor's Comments on Originality Report Generated by Turnitinfor Submission of Final Year Project Report (for Undergraduate Programmes)Form Number: FM-IAD-005Rev No.: 0Effective Date: 01/10/2013Page No.: 1of 1



FACULTY OF _____

Full Name(s) of	
Candidate(s)	
ID Number(s)	
Programme / Course	
Title of Final Year Project	
9	

Similarity	Supervisor's Comments (Compulsory if parameters of originality exceeds the limits approved by UTAR)
Overall similarity index:%	
Similarity by sourceInternet Sources:%Publications:%Student Papers:%	
Number of individual sources listed of more than 3% similarity:	
 Parameters of originality required and limits approved by UTAR are as follows: (i) Overall similarity index is 20% and below, and (ii) Matching of individual sources listed must be less than 3% each, and (iii) Matching texts in continuous block must not exceed 8 words 	

Note: Parameters (i) – (ii) shall exclude quotes, bibliography and text matches which are less than 8 words.

<u>Note</u> Supervisor/Candidate(s) is/are required to provide softcopy of full set of the originality report to Faculty/Institute

Based on the above results, I hereby declare that I am satisfied with the originality of the Final Year Project Report submitted by my student(s) as named above.

Signature of Supervisor

Signature of Co-Supervisor

Name: ______

Name:

Date: _____

Date: _____

DEPARTMENT OF PSYCHOLOGY AND COUNSELLING FACULTY OF ARTS AND SOCIAL SCIENCE UNIVERSITI TUNKU ABDUL RAHMAN

UAPZ 3023 Final Year Project II

Research Project Evaluation Form

<u>**TURNITIN:**</u> 'In assessing this work you are agreeing that it has been submitted to the Universityrecognised originality checking service which is Turnitin. The report generated by Turnitin is used as evidence to show that the students' final report contains the similarity level below 20%.'

Project Title: Social support, sense of belonging and family functioning as predictor of life

satisfaction among freshmen in Selangor, Malaysia

Supervisor: Dr Gan Su Wan

Student's Name:	Student's Id
1. Chin Ying Ying	1. 15AAB01604
2. Lim Fang Yee	2. 15AAB02542
3. Tan Kha Muan	3. 15AAB02542

INSTRUCTIONS:

Please score each descriptor based on the scale provided below:
1. For criteria 1, 2, 3,4, 5, 6: 0 = no attempt, 1 = very poor, 2 = poor, 3 = average, 4 = good, 5 = very good
2. For criteria 3,4: 0 = no attempt, 1 = very poor, 3 = poor, 5 = average, 7 = good, 10 = very good
3. For criteria 7: Please retrieve the mark from "Oral Presentation Evaluation Form".

I. ABSTRACT (5%)	Score
1. States clearly the research objectives. (5%)	
2. Describe briefly and clearly the approach/methodology of the	
study. (5%)	
3. Highlights the outcomes of the study.(5%)	
4. Highlights the significance of the study. (5%)	
5. Three relevant keywords mentioned.(5%)	
Sum	
Subtotal (Sum /5)	/ 5%
2. METHODOLOGY (20%)	
1. Appropriate research design/framework(5%)	
2. Appropriate sampling techniques (5%)	
- Sample size is justified.	
- Sampling method correctly mentioned	
- Location of how the subjects are selected	
3. Clear explanation of procedure (5%)	
- How is consent obtained	
- Description of how data was collected	
 4. Explanation on the instruments/questionnaires used (5%) - Description of instrument measures, scoring system, meaning of scores, reliability and validity information. 	
Subtotal	/ 20%
Remark:	/ 20 /
3. RESULTS (20%)	
1. Analyses used are appropriate for each hypothesis. (10%)	
2. Interpretations and explanations of the statistical analyses are	
accurate. (10%)	
Subtotal	/ 20%
Remark:	• ,

4. DISCUSSION & CONCLUSION (25%)			
1. Constructive discussion of findings.			
- Explanation and critical analysis. Results were critically			
analyzed with similar and/or dissimilar results. (10%)			
2. Implication of the study. (5%)			
3. Limitations mentioned relevant and constructive to the			
study. (5%)			
4. Recommendations for future research. (5%)			
Subtotal			/ 25%
Remark:			
5. LANGUAGE & ORGANIZATION (5%)			
1. Comprehensiveness: Content Organization + Language			
Subtotal			/ 5%
Remark:			
6. APA STYLE AND REFERENCING (5%)			
1. APA format is followed			
Subtotal			/ 5%
Remark:			
7. *ORAL PRESENTATION (20%)	Score		
	Student	Student	Student
	1	2	3
Subtotal			
Remark:			
PENALTY:			
Maximum 10 marks for LATE SUBMISSION, MISSING FORM or POOR ATTENDANCE for consultation with supervisor			
	Student	Student	Student
	1	2	3
**FINAL MARK/TOTAL			
······································			

*****Overall Comments:**

Signat	ture:	Date:			
8					
Notes:					
1.	Subtotal:	The sum of scores for each assessment criteria			
2.	FINAL MARK/TOTAL:	The summation of all subtotal score			
3.	3. Plagiarism is UNACCEPTABLE. Parameters of originality required and limits approved by UTAR are as				
	follows:				
	(i) Overall similarity index is 20% and below , and				
		arces listed must be less than 3% each, and			
		us block must not exceed 8 words			
		ude quotes, references and text matches which are less than 8 words.			
		ality requirements will NOT be accepted. Students have to redo the report			
	and meet the requirements in SEVE	N(7) days.			
*Tho m	arks of "Oral Presentation" are to be	retrieved from "Oral Presentation Evaluation Form".			

**It's compulsory for the supervisor/reviewer to give the overall comments for the research projects with A- and above or F grading.